U.S. ELECTION ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

PUBLIC MEETING

TUESDAY, APRIL 26, 2005
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10 COMMENCING AT 10:00 a.m.
11
12
13
14
15
16 Commissioners Present:
17
18 Chair Gracia Hillman
19
20 Vice-Chair Paul DeGregorio
21
22 Commissioner Ray Martinez
23
24 Commissioner DeForest Soaries
1 PROCEEDINGS
2 CHAIR HILLMAN: Good morning. This is
3 a meeting of the United States Election
4 Assistance Commission.
5 And before we begin, may 1 ask
6 that everybody please turn off your cell
7 phones, pagers, any other electronic device
8 that will whistle, beep, sing, play music
9 or otherwise might distract from the
10 proceeding.
11 Please join me in a pledge of
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allegiance.

(Whereupon, the pledge of allegiance
was given.)

CHAIR HILLMAN: We"lIl have a roll call
of members present.

MS. THOMPSON: Commissioners, please
respond by here or present when 1 call your
name. Chair Gracia Hillman.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Here.

MS. THOMPSON: Vice-Chairman Paul
DeGregorio.

CHAIRMAN DEGREGORIO: Here.

MS. THOMPSON: Commissioner Buster

Soaries.

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: Present.

MS. THOMPSON: Commissioner Ray
Martinez.

COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Here.

MS. THOMPSON: Madam Chair, your board
is present and you have a quorum.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Thank you so much.

We have before us the agenda.

And, Commissioners, if we are efficient in
our time, we probably will conclude this
meeting by 11:30 this morning. It would be
appropriate to adopt the agenda if all
appears in order.

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: So moved, Madam
Chair.

COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Second.

CHAIR HILLMAN: AIll in favor?

COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Aye.

VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: Aye.

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: Aye.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Aye.

So approved. The agenda has been
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24 adopted.

1 Next, the March 22, 2005 public

2 meeting which was held in Washington, D.C.
3 Are there any corrections or notations to

4  the minutes?

5 Hearing none, approval would be in
6 order.

7 VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: So moved.

8 COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Second.

9 CHAIR HILLMAN: The minutes stand to be
10 approved. All in favor.

11 COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Aye.

12 VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: Aye.

13 COMMISSIONER SOARIES: Aye.

14 CHAIR HILLMAN: Okay. We have two

15 reports for this morning. The first report
16 will be on the Title Il requirements

17 payments and an update on where we are.

18 And I will call on the Vice-Chairman, Mr.
19 DeGregorio.

20 VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: Thank you,
21 madam Chair. 1 have this opportunity to

22 talk about the significant work that this
23 Commission has done in regard to processing
24 the payments to the states.

And 1 do have to say that we are
very fortunate that Peggy Simms, our
staffer who handles these issues for us,

continues to do an excellent job in

for the states and territories.

1
2
3
4
5 responding to the requests and the needs
6
7 And also Commissioner Martinez,
8

who also works very hard in this effort to
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make sure that we are fulfilling the
requirements under HAVA to ensure the
integrity of this process, but also to make
sure that we are expediting our work to get
the funding to the states.

Madam Chair, the EAC has processed
over $152 million in HAVA requirements
payments to five states in the months since
our last report. These payments went to
Maine, Michigan, New Jersey, South Dakota
and Texas.

The payments comprise 4.1 million
from funds appropriated in fiscal year 2003
and more than 148 million from funds
appropriated in fiscal year 2004.

The latest disbursements bring the

total requirements payments processed by
the EAC to date to more than 1.9 billion to
52 states and territories. This is out of
the more than 2.3 billion appropriated for
this purpose in fiscal years 2003 and 2004.

All 52 of these states have
received the 2003 requirements payments,
totalling almost $770 million. 44 of these
also received their full 2004 requirements
payments and two states received partial
2004 payments, totalling over $1.1 billion.

Madam Chair, this leaves just over
449 million to be disbursed to 11 states
from fiscal year "03 and "04 funds. And it
represents just 60 million in 2003 funds
and 389 million in 2004 funds.

Only three states and territories
have not received any requirements payments
to date; that"s Alaska, Guam and New York.

Certifications from Alaska and Guam are
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pending for over $6 million in payments.
Alaska has filed a statement of
certification for 2003. And the EAC, Madam

Chair, is waiting for the conclusion of a

30-day Federal Register publication before
we process the certification, which we
expect to do between now and our next
meeting.

Guam needs to File its HAVA
compliant administrative procedures as a
prerequisite to receiving the 2003 and 2004
payments. We expect to receive that
soon.

Madam Chair, it is disappointing
that New York has not yet filed a
certification for any of its over $153
million in requirements payments. The
state legislature recently appropriated the
required 5% match and passed legislation.
However, we do not have a certification
from the State of New York as of yet, nor
are there any indications we"re going to
get one in the near future.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Excuse me one second.

(Off-the-record discussion held.)

VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: The
remaining outstanding balance of over 290

million represents 2004 requirements

payments that have not been claimed by nine
states, Alaska, California, Delaware,
Hawaii, Michigan, Montana, North Dakota,
Oregon and Texas.

Michigan and Texas, which
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requested and received partial 2004
payments, based on a partial 5% match, plan
to certify for the remaining 2000 funds
once their states have appropriated the
remainder of the 5% match. Texas expects
to do so shortly.

There are indications, Madam
Chair, that California®s new Secretary of
State may approach the EAC about its fiscal
year "04 requirements payments shortly.

Alaska, Hawaii, North Dakota and
Oregon are seeking the required 5% match.
North Dakota expects to have its match
within two weeks.

So Madam Chair, the states that
have not received their funding seem to be
moving in a direction of sending to us
their information that"s required to

receive these payments.

We certainly, from the very
beginning of this Commission, have taken
our role here seriously and have encouraged
the states to move forward to submit their
certifications to us.

Commissioner Martinez and I have
worked as a committee of two to try to
resolve some issues, including allowing
partial match, so that there could be
partial payments to states so that election
reform in the states could move forward and
that the state plans that they have
submitted to us can be implemented. And
you"re certainly seeing changes to the
state plans that are being given to us.

But 1 do have to say that, and

recognize Commissioner Martinez again for
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his hard work and due diligence to help us
get through the process on an expedited
manner to serve the states and serve the
voters of the states by sending this money
out as quickly as possible.

And 1°d like to turn to

Commissioner Martinez for any comments he

10

may have about this process and where we
are.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Commissioner Martinez,
one second. 1 realize that 1"ve been asked
to take a break because the technology at
the Massachusetts Institute of Technology
is not working.

At any rate, we will do so at the
conclusion of this report. And 1 apologize
to anybody who is inconvenienced by the
transcription screen not working properly.
But at the conclusion of this report, we
will break so that that can be taken care
of.

COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Thank you,
Madam Chair. I will simply say very
quickly, by way of summation, and I
appreciate the words of support from the
Vice-Chair, who has been equally as
diligent in making sure that the states
receive their money in a timely basis.

By way of summation, of the 2.8 --
$2.3 billion that were appropriated by

Congress for distribution under Title 11 of

11

the Help America Vote Act, of the 2.3

billion that was appropriated by Congress
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under HAVA, there remains approximately
$449 million yet to be distributed, so
almost half a billion dollars.

Yet it is safe to say, Madam Chair
and fellow Commissioners that, as the
Vice-Chair has reported, each state is
actively engaged at this point in trying to
do their own due diligence, at least by and
large, to pull down the remaining funds.

A good bulk of the remaining funds
is FYO4 Title 11 funds that have not gone
to several states, as the Vice-Chair
reported. We have -- we"ve been in contact
with every one of those states to ensure
that they either get us their state plan
submitted for "04, to get us their
administrative complaint procedures
submitted, or whatever the case may be.

And in terms of those states that
have not pulled down either 03 or "04
requirements payments, again, we are in

contact to try to encourage them and feel

like those states are at least moving, if
not aggressively, then certainly 1 think
making some movement towards pulling down
the funds, including -- although, again,
we"re disappointed that a large state like
New York has not pulled down any of their
Title 11 funding, apparently the
legislature is making progress in
appropriating their state match so that
they can pull down the funds.

So we are encouraged by these
developments and we simply want to say to
all the states that we are ready to work

and to do our due diligence and to get this
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money out as quickly as possible. Thank
you, Madam Chair.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Are there questions?

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: 1 have none.

CHAIR HILLMAN: 1 do just have a
question. For this moment, we always refer
to the territories as being described as
states for the purpose of this report. But
1*11 flip it around and say, do |

understand correctly that the three

territories that have not drawn down 2003
and 2004 are Alaska, Guam and New York? Is
that right, those are the territories? 1'm
being facetious, but those are the three?

COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: There is one
U.S. territory in that group.

CHAIR HILLMAN: But those are the
three?

COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Those are the
three state -- and again, states because
HAVA refers to states and territories and
the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico and the
District of Columbia as states.

But yes, three states have not
pulled down either their "03 or their "04
requirements payments under Title 11 and
those are the three that represent that
category.

CHAIR HILLMAN: All right. Thank you
very much for the report. We will take
what I hope will be a very short break to
get technology fixed.

(Proceedings briefly interrupted.)

CHAIR HILLMAN: Thank you. The next
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report I will give, which is an update on
the executive director®s search.

As we know, the Help America Vote
Act requires that -- well, you know, 1
apologize to anybody who needs signing.
This technology was in lieu of signing for
people who need that assistance. Thank you
for the microphones. But we have to
proceed with our meeting and we will do the
best we can.

Is there anybody here
inconvenienced by not having signing
services available? Okay. Good. Thank
you .

The Help America Vote Act requires
that the Commission receive recommendations
of candidates for the position of Executive
Director from its Board of Advisors and its
Standards Board; that is a process that has
been underway for most of 2005.

We have received a report from the
Search Committee of the Board of Advisors.
We are waiting for a report from the Search

Committee of the Standards Board.

We have had a total of 12
applicants. As the Election Assistance
Commission, we Commissioners are very
hopeful that we will be able to conclude
this process within the next few days, next
couple of weeks. It really depends on when
we get a report from the Standards Board.

And that is the update. Are there
any questions? Okay. Thank you.

For this morning"s meeting we have

two very important presentations. One of
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the most important responsibilities that
the Election Assistance Commission has is
to provide guidelines, voluntary guidelines
to the states for voting systems.

The Technical Guidelines
Development Committee, which began its work
in July 2004, has been working with the
National Institute for Standards and
Technology for the past nine months to come
up with the voluntary guidelines.

HAVA requires that the Technical
Guidelines Development Committee use that

nine months. But it was clear that it was

not possible for the committee to
accomplish a comprehensive and complete set
of guidelines within that nine months to
address the many facets of voting systems,
including security, accessibility, human
factors and other issues.

The Commission will receive very
soon, recommendations of what are being
described as the first set of guidelines
that we are going to expedite within the
90-day public comment period, so that we
can provide the voluntary guidelines to the
states as quickly as we can, so it might be
useful to them for the 2006 elections.

Once we receive the guidelines,
they will be posted for public comment in
the Federal Register, as well as sent to
the Board of Advisors and the Standards
Board for review and comment. And under
HAVA that will be a 90-day process.

We then will hold hearings
following that 90-day public comment
process. So we are up to about 120 days,

four months from when we receive the
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recommended guidelines.

While it sounds lengthy, that
process allows for a very comprehensive and
thorough review of the recommendations, as
well as broad input. And that was the
intention of the Help America Vote Act.

With us this morning to provide a
report on that process is Dr. Hratch
Semerjian, who is Interim Director of the
National Institute for Standards and
Technology and the Chairman of the
Technical Guidelines Development Committee.

And he will address the initial
recommendations of the committee for
Voluntary Voting System Guidelines.

Also, we will hear a report from
Carol Paquette, EAC Interim Executive
Director, and she will discuss the process
for vetting and adopting the final
guidelines. Please join us.

Dr. Semerjian, welcome. Thank you
for joining us.

DR. SEMERJIAN: Thank you, Chairperson

Hillman, Vice-Chairman DeGregorio,

Commissioner Soaries and Commissioner
Martinez.

I"m very pleased to be here to
report on the activities of the Technical
Guidelines Development Committee. The Help
America Vote Act assigns several
responsibilities to this. These

responsibilities include chairing the
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Technological Guidelines Development
Committee, TGDC and providing technical
support to the TGDC in the development of
the Voluntary Voting System Guidelines.

Madam Chair, 1"m pleased to report
that over the last nine months, TGDC had
many meeting to organize its activities, to
gather information, to develop technical
guidelines and to approve initial
recommendations for Voluntary Voting System
Guidelines.

TGDC plenary meetings were held to
discuss issues, review work products and
achieve consensus of the TGDC members.
Resolutions were adopted at the TGDC

plenary meetings by consensus.

19

Five resolutions were adopted at
the first TGDC plenary meeting on July 9th,
2004. 31 resolutions were adopted at the
second TGDC plenary on January 18th and
19th, 2005 and one resolution was adopted
at the third TGDC plenary in March 9, 2005.

The 31 resolutions passed at the
TGDC January plenary needed to be
prioritized to ensure in this initial work
product would focus on the most crucial
areas.

In developing our strategy for
prioritization, NIST was faced with two
separate goals. The Ffirst goal was to
develop the best long-term guideline
possible, building on the strength of the
2002 VSS by changing areas that need
improvement and developing a new
organization and structure for the
standard.

The second goal was to provide
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22 guidance for the states for the 2006
23 election cycle. To accomplish this goal,

24 we needed to minimize the changes to the

20

1 2002 VSS to ensure that qualified systems

2 did not need dramatic change, while at the
3 same time filling in gaps from the 2002

4 VSS, such as issuing guidance on

5 accessibility and usability, guidance on

6 how to implement Voter Verified Paper Audit
7 Trails and guidance on how to implement

8 wireless technology. All of these gaps

9 concern very real issues facing election
10 officials as they prepare for the 2006
11 election.
12 To proceed with this strategy, our
13 approach was to prioritize the resolutions
14 from the January plenary into three
15 separate groups. I1*m sorry. | skipped a
16 section.

17 To reconcile these two potentially
18 conflicting goals, NIST recommended to TGDC
19 a unique strategy. This strategy was to
20 develop two separate guidelines. One, an
21 augmented 2002 VSS, that improves the VSS
22 by filing in the gaps, correcting errors in
23 the VSS and responding to issues currently
24 facing the states and would become the TGDC
21

1 initial set of recommendations to the EAC.
2 And second, a new, redesigned Voting

3 System Guideline which would be completed

4 later in the year. The augmented 2002 VSS
5 is called Voluntary Voting System
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Guidelines Version 1. And the redesigned
guideline will be called VVSG Version 2.
This strategy was approved by the TGDC at
its March 9 plenary session.

To proceed with the strategy, our
approach was to prioritize the resolutions
from the January plenary into three
separate groups. The first group targeted
the highest priority resolutions, which
address producing VVSG Version 1 and
specifically address the development of
requirements for a Voter Verified Paper
Audit Trails, accessibility and usability
requirements based on current technology,
software distribution and setup validation
requirements, including use of the NIST
National Software Reference Library,
requirements for the use of wireless

technology, a conformance clause and a

revised glossary.

The second group targets the
second highest priority resolutions, which
address development of VVSG Version 2.

The third group targets the
remainder of the resolutions and
resolutions in the third group will not be
addressed until after the April plenary
session.

For consideration at the March 9,
TGDC plenary, NIST submitted 22 separate
preliminary reports. At that plenary, NIST
was instructed to continue its technical
support and development of related work
product consistent with the above
preliminary reports.

NIST refined these work products,

many of which comprised VVSG Version 1. At
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the April 20-21st, 2005 TGDC plenary
session, NIST presented the following new
sections for VSSG Version 1: For Volume 1,
Section 1.7 on Conformance Clause; Section
2.2.7 Human Factors; Section 6.0.1,

Security Overview; Section 6.0.2, Voter

23

Verified Paper Audit Trails; Section 6.0.3,
Wireless; section 6.0.4, Software
Distribution and Setup Validation; Appendix
A, Glossary; and Appendix C, Best Practices
for Voting Officials. And for a Volume 2,
we presented Appendix C, error rates.

These sections were discussed in
detail, changes were made and approved by
the TGDC. The entire VVSG Version 1 was
then approved as the TGDC initial set of
recommendations for Voting System
Guidelines.

After the agreed upon changes are
made and the document is reformatted, VVSG
Version 1 will be submitted to the
Executive Director of EAC.

NIST and the TGDC will continue to
work towards the development of Voluntary
Voting System Guidelines Version 2. We
expect at least two additional TGDC plenary
meetings to finalize VVSG Version 2 before
the end of 2005.

1*d like to thank you for your

continued support and for this opportunity

24

to report on the activities of the TGDC.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HILLMAN: Thank you, Dr.
Semerjian. Would you happen to have with
you, I"m trying to find a list of the
members of the TGDC, so we might enter into
the record who they are. They are posted
on our website, but it would be great to
have a reading of the full membership.

And 1 know that we have with us
today at least two members of that
committee, who 1 will acknowledge when you
complete the reading.

DR. SEMERJIAN: As a preamble to that,
1"d like to say that NIST did not have an
extensive background in the voting area.
Obviously, we have a long and illustrious
history on standards development, but not
in the voting area. So clearly, we had to
rely very heavily on the experience of the
TGDC members. And we very much appreciate
how generously they gave from their time to
participate in development of these

guidelines in discussion with our staff to

make sure that they certainly provided a
reality check for our staff, to make sure
that we are addressing real issues in a
practical way. |If you would like, 1 would
like to read the names.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Please.

DR. SEMERJIAN: As you pointed out, the
Director of NIST, myself, serving as chair.
Donetta Davidson from Standards Board from
Denver, Colorado, Colorado Secretary of
State. Alice Miller, Director of
Elections-District of Columbia,
representing Standards Board from
Washington D.C.

Sharon Turner Buie, Director of
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Elections, Kansas City, Board of Advisors,
Kansas City, Missouri. Helen Purcell,
Maricopa County Recorder, representing
Board of Advisors, from Phoenix, Arizona.
Dr. J.R. Harding, Architectural
and Transportation Barrier Compliance
Board, from Tallahassee, Florida. James
Elekes, Architectural and Transportation

Barrier Compliance Board, from North

26

Plainfield, New Jersey. Ann Caldas,
Director Procedures and Standards
Administration, from the American National
Standards Institute, New York.

Steven Berger, representing
Institute of Electrical and Electronics
Engineers. Dr. Brittain Williams, retired
professor, Kennesaw State, University of
Georgia, representing National Association
of State Election Directors from Tucker,
Georgia.

Paul Craft from Florida Department
of State, representing National Association
of State Election Directors, from
Tallahassee, Florida. Dr. Ronald Rivest,
Professor MIT, Department of Electrical
Engineering and Computer Science, from
Cambridge, Massachusetts, our host today.

Dr. Daniel Schutzer,
Vice-President and Director of External
Standards and Advanced Technology,
CitiGroup from Stamford, Connecticut.

Patrick Gannon, President and CEO

of OASIS, Billerica, Massachusetts. And

27
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Whitney Quesenbery, President-Usability
Professionals®™ Association from High
Bridge, New Jersey.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Thank you very
much. Law requires that when a Federal
agency has advisory boards and committees,
that one of the members of that agency be
designated as the Federal officer
responsible for that advisory committee.
And Vice-Chairman DeGregorio has served in
that capacity.

I would like to recognize, 1 think
we have two members of the Technical
Guidelines Development Committee with us
today. 1 believe Helen Purcell is here.
Please Helen, stand. And in the back of
the room, we have Dr. Harding, J.R.
Harding, from Florida.

I want to thank all the members of
the committee. And forgive me, did I omit,
did I not see anybody here? Thank you.

The Election Assistance Commission
certainly thanks all the members of the

committee for your hard work, but this

thank you does not mean your hard work is
over. This is just a catch your breath and
on to the next section of this work.

And Dr. Semerjian, it would be
appropriate, too, if you want to
acknowledge other people at NIST who have
worked with you on this effort.

DR. SEMERJIAN: Well, as you pointed
out, this task had to be completed over a
very short period of time and I*m very
proud of the fact that we met this

challenge.
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Clearly, we had a lot of, too
numerous really to name today, but the team
at NIST is led by Mark Skall, with many,
many people contributing, especially in the
computer security area, software testing,
human factors, et cetera.

I must say that this was a great
deal of a challenge in terms of timing and
new fields, et cetera. But I1°m sure |
speak for my staff when | say that they
feel very proud to have contributed to the

development of these guidelines with such

important significance to the whole nation.
Thank you very much.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Okay. And I°d also
like to acknowledge and thank Craig
Burkhardt, Chief Counsel for Technology for
the U.S. Department of Commerce, who has
worked very closely with us, NIST, being a
part of the Department of Commerce. And 1
believe I"m correct that you have served
this parliamentarian --

MR. BURKHARDT: Yes.

CHAIR HILLMAN: -- for the proceedings
of the Technical Guidance Development
Committee. Thank you.

Commissioners, do we want to ask
questions of Dr. Semerjian now or get the
report from Ms. Paquette first.

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: No, your call.

CHAIR HILLMAN: My call. Well, let me
ask you this, Carol, does the information
you"re presenting supplement in any way
what Dr. Semerjian has reported? Would it
disrupt your report if we were to ask

questions of Dr. Semerjian now?
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1 MS. PACQUETTE: No, not at all.

2 CHAIR HILLMAN: All right. Then why

3 don"t we do that. Commissioner Soaries?

4 COMMISSIONER SOARIES: First, Dr.

5 Semerjian, let me thank you, along with the
6 Chair®s previous thanks, for your

7 leadership, for your commitment and for the
8 entire team that you brought to this

9 process and the passion with which they®ve
10 pursued this. 1"m particularly grateful to
11 Craig Burkhardt. Many people don"t realize
12 the challenges that we had just with the
13 bureaucratic issues to wrap up this work.
14 As you mentioned, NIST is new to
15 voting. EAC is new to the country. The
16 Advisory Committee, that comes in the form
17 of the TGDC, is a hybrid, and some of the
18 members are determined by law, others are
19 more discretionary. It required background
20 checks and financial disclosure forms and
21 other kinds of clearances that weren"t
22 explicit in the law. So the fact that
23 we"re here today, even discussing this
24 amount of product is somewhat miraculous.
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1 And 1 think to exacerbate all of those
2 challenges, you were not leading NIST when
3 we started this process. And so we had a
4 leadership change at NIST. And this is

5 really commendable that you®ve taken this

6 and made it a priority, given all the other
7 responsibilities that NIST has.

8 So 1 want to thank you and

9 acknowledge publicly our recognition of the
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in-depth work reflected by your brief
summary .

I also want to thank you for your
focus on the critical issue of electronic
voting. Our First public hearing was on
the issue of electronic voting, its use and
reliability and security. And the TGDC has
really advanced the cause, not to its
conclusion, but certainly to the next level
of maturity. As the country uses
electronic voting increasingly, | think the
work that you®ve done will help guide the
process.

Here is my question that 1°d like

you to help us articulate as best you can:

Historically, the work that we are now
discussing has been called voting systems
standards. And as you described NIST, NIST
has a history of involvement iIn standards
setting.

HAVA, however, requires that we
describe this work as Voluntary Voting
System Guidelines. It does so because what
we embrace will not be mandatory to the
states, but rather, guidelines to the
states.

But what you describe is a process
that®"s really commensurate with standard
setting. And 1°d like you to help us
understand how we can both describe this
work in standards language, because of your
technical process, notwithstanding the fact
that the standards function as guidelines
to the states.

DR. SEMERJIAN: The standards

infrastructure in the U.S. as a whole is a
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voluntary process, as a whole. So even
when we talk about standards in any other

technical area, application area, we are

talking about a voluntary process.

In fact, most of the standards are
promulgated by what®s referred to as
standard development organizations, may be
IEEE, may be ASTM, may be ASME, many other
organizations.

They only articulate the way to do
something, the way to implement a
particular technology. It does not
promulgate any kind of a law or regulation.
It is up to regulatory agencies, whether
it"s EPA, whether it"s DOD or any other
agency, that adopt those standards.

So in that sense, all the
standards that are developed are
guidelines. And they don®"t become
standards to be enforced until a regulatory
agency adopts them as their, part of their
regulation.

So in that sense, this is, yes, we
have used terminology that"s different,
perhaps to make it more clear to the
community that these are, in fact,

guidelines; until either EAC or states and

local jurisdictions adopt them, they do not
become standards.

So in fact, even though we are
using different terminology, it is very
much consistent with the way standards are

developed and implemented in others areas.
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COMMISSIONER SOARIES: 1 really
appreciate that answer. Madam Chair and
Commissioners, it"s been our challenge to
take the language of HAVA and implement it
in a way that makes sense and can
communicate clearly. And 1 think on the
one hand, the use of the word guidelines
could cause some to believe that these are
not as coherent and as comprehensive as
standards would be.

On the other hand, there are those
who when we use the word standards assume
that we would like the authority to impose
them on people. And I think this
clarification really helps, because the
analogy of that, whether they®re standards
or guidelines, that they are not, in fact,

embraced by us, but rather by the states.
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And If a state decides that it wants
Federal standards or guidelines to be what
they use as their criteria, then the
analogy is that then they become standards
in fact. Thank you.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Commissioner Martinez.
COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Thank you,
Madam Chair. 1 would like to quickly add
to the appreciation that"s been expressed

on the part of the EAC Commissioners to
NIST and to the TGDC members for their
efforts, their volunteer efforts really in
bringing this product to us. So I thank
you, Dr. Semerjian, for your leadership in
this regard.

Thanks to Craig Burkhardt, who 1
think has been a key player in this whole

process, appreciate his leadership as well.
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And I do want to add just one
clarification. 1 agree with everything
that"s been said and I think it was an
excellent question by my colleague. And
yet, this is different in that we are not a

regulatory body. And so the fact that we

adopt these guidelines simply says that if
a state wants to then pull down a process
that imposes a required national
certification upon vendors who do business
in their state, there is available now a
set of guidelines that have been adopted or
eventually will be adopted -- actually,
there is already now because the 2002 FEC
promulgated standards are in place.

But what this essentially says is
that states can, in fact, utilize these
national guidelines once they"ve been
adopted by the EAC. But they"re not
mandated to do so. That"s why we call them
voluntary. So 1 think that was -- 1 think
that"s absolutely a very useful
clarification.

The question 1 would have for you,
Dr. Semerjian, is along the lines of you
mentioned that Voter Verified Paper Audit
Trails will be a part of the augmented VVSG
Voluntary Voting System Guidelines Version
1.

And 1 just want to make a

statement and see if you will agree with
me. And that is that verification of a

voter®s intent can be achieved in many
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different ways. Some states have decided,
either through legislative mandate through
their state legislatures or perhaps through
administrative requirement by their chief
election official, that to achieve a
verification in this regard, is they will
do so through the use of Voter Verified
Paper Audit Trials for their DRE systems.

But the EAC has not taken -- or
actually, 1 should say the TGDC in their
work product, has not taken the position
that this is, in fact, the only way that
states ought to be verifying.

In other words, there are other
technologies available, and if a state that
uses DRE machines decides that they want to
conduct verification or if they want to do
additional verification than what®s already
done by the system that"s in place, if they
want to do verification, at some point

there ought to be other options available.

For now, we are moving forward on
paper trail guidelines because it is
essentially the first out of the box, if
you will, of the verification methods. And
it has been required now by at least 10
states and 1 think another 20 states or so
are considering legislation to require this
as their verification method.

But would you agree with me, Dr.
Semerjian, that we not endorsing Voter
Verified Paper Audit Trails as the only way
for a jurisdiction, for a state, to verify.

DR. SEMERJIAN: Commissioner, you“re
absolutely right. 1I"m looking at a slide

prepared actually, and 1 will read it from
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there. It states exactly those points.
VWSG does not require or endorse VVPAT.
VVPAT is one method to achieve independent
verification. Other methods exist. And
requirements are provided so that states
that choose to implement VVPAT can
implement them effectively.

COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: That clarifies

it and | appreciate it. That answers my

questions, Dr. Semerjian. And again, 1
think from my perspective, the responsible
thing for the EAC to do is to ensure that
states have the tools that they need if
they choose to go down a particular path
to, in this case, independently verify.

And 1 think that"s what we"re
trying to achieve with this first draft of
the augmented standards. Thank you again
for your work. Thank you, Madam Chair.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Question.
Vice-Chairman?

VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: Thank you,
Madam Chair. And I just want to echo my
comments, Ffirst of all, Dr. Semerjian,
about the fine work that you and the TGDC
members have accomplished.

1 have been involved in this
process from the very beginning. My
colleagues have joined in at the various
times. 1"ve attended all the meetings and
the hearings that you®ve conducted. And
one name that we need to add to our thanks

is a person who was involved from the very
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beginning and that"s Dr. Arden Bement, who
was your predecessor at NIST, who was very
helpful in the very beginning as this
Commission was working very hard in the
early days to secure funding for NIST and
also to secure the members of the TGDC,
because it is a joint process between the
Director of NIST and this Commission to
jointly appoint the 15 members of the TGDC
as prescribed by HAVA.

So we appreciate those early days
to get this process up and running, just by
the fact that we had difficulties in
funding and delays in getting our
confirmation.

But we worked quickly. And you
all fulfilled your commitment over the
nine months under difficult circumstances.

This is an historic moment for this
nation for us to be spending Federal
dollars to do this kind of important
research. It"s never been done before.
And 1 know that this commission Is very

proud to be involved in this process and to

work with NIST and to provide it with a
significant percentage of our budget to do
this work.

So 1 want to thank you again for
the work and the work of your staff because
I realize many of them had not been
involved in the election process. And 1 do
want to also recognize that many of your
staff members took it upon themselves, with
our encouragement, to go to polling places
last November to understand the process

directly at the polling place level to see
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13 how these devices do work. And 1 think

14 that was very helpful.

15 1"d like to ask you just a couple
16 of questions about this, because 1 know

17 from the beginning you have encouraged

18 feedback from the public at your

19 vote.nist.gov website. 1 have accessed

20 that website from time to time just to see
21 the comments. How has this feedback
22 that you"ve received from the public

23 instructed your staff and the TGDC as they

24 completed its work over the nine months?

1 DR. SEMERJIAN: 1 think that"s been a
2 very important and integral part of our

3 deliberations. The fact that all of our
4 meetings, either face-to-face or over the
5 webcast, or over conference calls, all of
6 our meetings were open to the public.

7 The public heard, not just what
8 came out of the meetings, but the actual
9 discussion that went on in the meetings.
10 They had opportunities to express those
11 opinions.

12 We also, 1 failed to mention we
13 had a lot of activities, but in September,
14 if you remember, we had a 3-day hearing.
15 We were organized into three different

16 subcommittees. Each of those subcommittees
17 had a 1-day information gathering hearing
18 from the public. We did not have any

19 discussions; we did not have any work

20 products. We basically, all the

21 subcommittees listened to the public and
22 what they had to say.

23 And throughout the process, it"s
24 been that open process, transparent
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1 process, information has been coming in.

2 We get a lot of letters. Some of
3 them praise the work; some of them

4 criticize the work. 1 must say, most of

5 them, even the criticism has been

6 constructive criticism. And we"ve tried to
7 take as much of that as possible into our
8 considerations and deliberations.

9 So think it"s been a very open
10 process. It"s been a very productive give
11 and take with, not only members of the
12 TGDC, but with the public, with the
13 vendors, with the election officials. So |
14 personally have been gratified, by number
15 one, the level of interest. It indicates
16 that this is an issue of great concern for
17 the nation. And proactive involvement and
18 comments and opinions expressed on what the
19 committee, TGDC has been doing.
20 So 1 consider that a very, very
21 good, very open and very productive
22 process. And we"ve certainly learned a lot
23 from the comments that the community at
24 large has provided on our work on the

44

1 TGDC"s work products.

2 VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: Thank you

3 for those comments. Let me add, in

4 observing the discussions within the TGDC

5 at your meetings, 1 felt there was a

6 healthy discussion that was going on.

7 There was nodding yes in agreement. There
8 was discussion and disagreement at times

9 and compromise and consensus that was
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reached. And 1 think that was healthy and
it was good.

When your committee completed its
work last Thursday, | know that you"re
going to be making some revisions to it in
the ensuing weeks here, but when they
completed their work and they finally did
their job, preliminary Version 1, can you
tell us what the vote was for that product?

DR. SEMERJIAN: It was unanimous. It
was a very -- | was mentioning this to
Commissioner Martinez earlier on, that it
was a very interesting dynamic.

Clearly, 1 don"t think we had

anybody who®s shy on that committee. |

think everybody had strong opinions and
expressed those opinions.

But there was also a great deal of
respect for other people®s opinions. So
when people had their say and they listened
to others, most of our decisions were made
with unanimous or very close unanimous
votes.

So 1 was very gratified to see
such a consensus develop out of at times
very contentious discussions. So | think
people had their say, they expressed their
opinions, but then we converged on the
final product. And that was very
gratifying to me as chair to see, certainly
made my life a lot easier as chair.

VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: Doctor, we
appreciate your leadership certainly in
doing that and are grateful that you have
followed the new paradigm set by the EAC
because in our 16, 17 months of work, all

our decisions have been unanimous. And it
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24 those kinds of things, but 1 think we"re
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1 setting a new paradigm for the folks in

2 Washington and certainly hope that some

3 other folks can follow our leadership.

4 Thank you, Madam Chair.

5 CHAIR HILLMAN: Okay. Dr. Semerjian,

6 if you would just stay, we may have

7 questions for you following Ms. Paquette®s
8 presentation.

9 Okay. Ms. Paquette.

10 MS. PAQUETTE: Madam Chair,

11 Vice-Chairman, Commissioners. 1 would like
12 to add my own thanks and appreciation to

13 NIST and the Technical Guidelines

14 Development Committee. They have been

15 working very hard over the last nine months
16 and 1 think they have put in many long

17 hours and on the part of the TGDC. Of

18 course, they are unpaid for their efforts,
19 so we greatly appreciate the contribution
20 of great time and great thought to this
21 process.
22 The baton is now, will soon be
23 passed from the TGDC and NIST to the
24 Commission. As already indicated, the last

47

1 plenary, last week of the TGDC, they

2 approved the Version 1 of the Voluntary

3 Voting System Guidelines with noted

4 amendments that NIST is working on doing,

5 even as we speak, | assume.

6 So we expect to receive the final
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version of the Voluntary Voting System
Guidelines Version 1 no later than May 9th,
which the statutory deadline under HAVA for
the nine month development period.

I"m here to address this morning
the process that the EAC will follow in
terms of vetting and commenting on these
guidelines and getting to the point where
the Commission can take a vote to adopt
them.

As a first step, we will be
reviewing the documents. We, of course,
have been working with NIST and the TGDC,
so we"ve read many of these materials and
are in the process of doing this, to
consider if there are any further
modifications that the EAC may wish to make

to these documents and to these

48

recommendations before we put them forward
as proposed guidelines.

When we complete that review,
which we expect to do very quickly, within
a week or two of when we receive the
documents from NIST, we will then be
presenting those -- that document to the
Board of Advisors and the Executive Board
of the Standards Board.

The HAVA requires that each board
review and comment on these guidelines.

At the same time, we will put a
notice in the Federal Register to invite
the public to also review and comment on
these guidelines. And we will anticipate
that there will be a 90-day public comment
period because these are rather extensive
and comprehensive materials and we want to

provide adequate opportunity for all of our
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stakeholders, voters, election officials,
the vendors, the testers, everyone who has
an interest in this product to have
opportunity to review it and to make

comment.

We will also have at least one
public hearing during this comment period.
We will widely publicize the availability
of the guidelines, and by using a variety
of means. Of course, we will announce it
on our web page. We will work with the
election organizations, NASS, NASED,
IACREOT, who have always been very
supportive of EAC activities and carried
announcements and further helped us to
communicate to the public.

We will also be presenting
commentary on the guidelines at all the
summer meetings of these organizations that
will be occurring during the comment
period. We expect to also have meetings
with stakeholder groups and to have a very
proactive outreach to those organizations
who have an interest in these guidelines to
get their comment and their input.

The Chair has already sent a
letter to all the secretaries of state and
senior state election officials to advise

them that the guidelines will soon be

available. We did disseminate the
draft of the revised glossary. And the

Chair has encouraged the election officials
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to assign a staff person to ensure that
these materials are fully reviewed at the
state and local level.

We will be posting the guidelines
on our website and we will also make them
available in hard copy and CD ROM formats.

We will desighate an e-mail address
for the electronic receipt of comments.
We"re also designing a standard comment
form for the submission of comments that
will facilitate EAC"s work in reviewing and
dealing with the comments that we receive.

And obviously, we will continue to be
working with NIST and the TGDC as we are
reviewing these comments and making
decisions on how to incorporate them.

We plan to review the comments as
they are received because we are very eager
to produce a final version of the
guidelines as quickly as possible after the

comment period has ended so that we can

then move forward to a vote by the
Commission.

We, of course, will also be
working with the Board of Advisors and the
Standards Boards to hear their concerns and
get their input.

When we have received and reviewed
all the comments and made a determination
of how to handle them, the document will be
finalized and presented to the
Commissioners for a vote of adoption. When
the guidelines have been adopted, they will
be published in the Federal Register.

Also at the same time, HAVA
provides that the TGDC will publish in the

Federal Register this initial set of
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recommendations that is coming to us in the
next week or so.
That concludes my remarks. |If
there are any questions?
CHAIR HILLMAN: Okay. Thank you.
Commissioner Martinez.
COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Well, I1*11 just

ask a quick question, Madam Chair, just to

clarify the time frames. Again, we will
receive the final initial set of
recommendations by the TGDC in the next
couple of weeks, arguably at the far side
of the window, because May 9th is the
deadline. 1 think the intent is to deliver
them by that date, if not before then.

From that point, we, the EAC, begins a
period of taking a look at the initial set
of recommendations by the TGDC and
essentially, making any adjustments or
modifications that we see necessary to the
initial set of recommendations.

That product then will be the
product that will be officially transmitted
to the Board of Advisors and the Standards
Board as required by HAVA, and it will also
simultaneously be published in the Federal
Register to begin the 90-day public vetting
period, if you will.

And then we will do a series of
outreach and hearings. And the hearing on
the record, of course, is required by HAVA

to solicit comments and incorporate all of
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that input into our final determination at
the end of that 90-day period. And then we
finally publish that product in the Federal
Register. Is that consistent with what you
just said?

MS. PAQUETTE: VYes, sir. That is
correct.

COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: That®"s my
question. Thank you, Madam Chair.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Vice-Chairman.

VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: I certainly
understand this process and 1 know that we
are following the dictates of HAVA in doing
so. So I certainly hope, though, that
after -- that over the coming months, that
we encourage the public to make their
comments known so that when this Commission
does finally adopt the Voluntary Voting
System Guidelines that we"ve had the best
input possible before we put together and
finally adopt these initial sets, because
whenever you do something the Ffirst time,
it sets really a precedent for future

changes. And I know we will have future

changes to the Version 1 as we get into
Version 2. So it"s important for us to
establish a good process up front for
public input. And I think this is a good
one.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Okay. Commission
Soaries, any questions?

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: No.

CHAIR HILLMAN: 1 just have a question,
suggestion. It is a very, as was mentioned
earlier, the draft recommendations, the
recommendation is a very comprehensive

document. And it is replete with technical
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language, in addition to perhaps some
practical language.

And 1°m wondering if there is a
primer, if you will, so that community
groups and others who want to be able to
zero in on sections that might directly
affect the end user, the voter, can do so
in a way that allows them to review
relevant sections of the guidelines and
comment if they wish to, without feeling

intimidated or turned off by the size of

the document and the inability to get to
the meat of the matter?

MS. PAQUETTE: Well, Madam Chair, we
have had a recommendation from some
interested parties that when we put the
materials on our website, that we make it
easy fTor groups or individuals to download
only selected portions of the document,

that they don*"t have to download the entire

document.

There is a very good index to the
document. 1 think NIST has done a very
good job of indicating -- the format of the

document is the same as the Voting System
Standards, 2002 Voting System Standards and
I think they®ve done a very good job to
indicate what is new material and what is
material that"s been retained from the 2002
standards and what material in the 2002
standards has been somewhat modified and
updated.

So 1 think from, working from a
format that the community is accustomed to

dealing with, 1 think will be a very good
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transition to allow people to hone in on
where the changes have been made.

DR. SEMERJIAN: If 1 may add.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Dr. Semerjian, go
ahead.

DR. SEMERJIAN: We"ve tried a couple of
things. One of them is to give information
to identify parts of the guidelines that is
new or changed; perhaps we"ll use a water
mark or some indication of parts that are
new.

We will also retain line numbers
so that people will be able to actually
point at a specific place in the document.
Clearly the ability to download different
sections of the report will be helpful for
people who want to concentrate on specific
areas. The other -- part of the new
structure of the guideline is to have
different levels, you know, the numbering
is such that, you know, you start with a
very high level requirement, let"s say 2.0,
and then it goes down to 2.01, and then it
may go down to 2.0.1, you know 2.0.1.1.

So you may not have to, the people
who are looking at the big picture, they
may not have to go down that deep. They
may only need to look at the higher level
requirements.

So we"re trying -- we appreciate
that it is a volume, a voluminous document,
but familiarity by the election community
with the 2002 VSS should help and these

other features that we"ve added should
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help, also.

CHAIR HILLMAN: That certainly will
address the needs of the election
officials, both local and state, to review
the document. But as we Commissioners have
accepted and understand, and in fact,
appreciate, we have both the responsibility
to provide assistance to state and local
election officials, we have a
responsibility to provide for the
protection, if you will, of voters.

And what"s very different now than
I think when the 2002 standards were being

reviewed and adopted, is that voters,

individual voters, have become much more
aware of the importance of the voting
system, the voting equipment, the voting
technology in the casting of their ballots.

And 1 know there are groups that
probably don"t know anything about the 2002
standards that want very much to have an
opportunity to review and identify what in
this document protects the end user.

So this document, while very
technical, is designed for state and local
election officials, to provide them
guidelines with respect to the types of
systems they will procure and use, but the
end user wants to know, is this a system
that 1 will feel comfortable with. So that
was my comment.

DR. SEMERJIAN: Well, certainly one of
the issues of paramount concerns in
crafting these guidelines. One suggestion,
Commissioner Martinez mentioned, outreach

efforts obviously between now and then.
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NIST staff will be pleased to

participate in some seminars, you know,

regional seminars and things like that,
where some presentations are made and the
public is given an opportunity to ask
questions about the interpretation of the
guidelines. We certainly will be willing
to participate in such outreach programs if
you feel that would be useful.

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: 1 think the
Chair has captured and summarized a concern
that we all have, because we"re speaking to
two different markets. And I would simply
say that in addition to the presentation as
described, we may need, for lack of a
better word, a U.S.A. Today presentation,
in color.

When 1 first picked up the 2002
Voting System Standards and opened it, |1
put it back down because you have to be in
a certain frame of mind to approach, you
know, it"s like reading a manual for your
VCR.

So 1 think what the Chair is
trying to get at is if somehow we can

retain the content, but maybe have some

pictures or some color or side bars for the
average mind, because we have more people
from outside of our world looking in now
than we ever did before. | think that"s --

CHAIR HILLMAN: Yes. Thank you very
much. Are there any other questions?

I"m going to ask if it"s possible,
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this is an aside, has nothing to do with
your reports, but if for the public hearing
if It"s possible to get a fourth microphone
up here. It certainly makes life easier
than sliding back and forth and leaning
over. I°m sure we look quite interesting
as we"re sliding all over this table trying
to conduct our meeting.

Any other information or comments
before we conclude this part? Thank you,
very much. Dr. Semerjian, 1 believe you
are staying with us and will be speaking to
our Board of Advisors this evening.

DR. SEMERJIAN: Yes.
CHAIR HILLMAN: Good. Thank you very
much. Thank you.

Before concluding, I don"t want

anybody here to think that the EAC is not
very thankful and gracious to our hosts,
but I was waiting until -- I was hoping
that Ted Selker would be in the room when 1
did this, Professor Selker.

I want to thank very much in
particular Professor Selker for nudging me
to considering holding this morning®s
meeting and this afternoon®s hearing at
MIT. And he worked very hard to facilitate
the way for us to have access to this
facility. And thank you very, very much,
Professor Selker.

And in thanking people at MIT, 1
also want to acknowledge Walter Bender, who
is the director of the media lab. 1 did
forget to mention that Professor Selker is
MIT"s Director of the CalTech/MIT Voting
Technology Project.
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And then there were several
members of the staff here who worked with

the EAC staff. And | want to thank them

also. 1 have Sarah Dionne, Kevin Davis,
Paula Aguilera, | think -- 1"m reading
somebody else"s handwriting. |1 hope 1 have

the correct last name. And Henry Holtzman.
And we thank all of you for working to make
this facility available to us.

I also want to acknowledge that
everybody in this room is a very important
person to us. And I don"t have time to
announce and identify everybody, but I
would like to acknowledge the presence of
New Mexico Secretary of State Vigil-Giron,
Rebecca Vigil-Giron, who is also the
president of the National Association of
Secretaries of State. Thank you.

I don"t believe we have any other
secretaries of state here. If we do,
forgive my not knowing that. And I don"t
believe we do. Thank you very much.

We are getting to the close of the meeting.
But before we do that, | do want to give
the Commissioners an opportunity for
closing comments. And in particular, 1
would like to ask Commissioner Soaries to
begin.

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: Thank you.

Thank you for the mike. Thank you, Madam
Chair, for this opportunity to say a few
words as closing remarks.

As you may or may not know, I have
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submitted my resignation from the EAC to
the president effective at the end of this
week. Two years ago when 1 received the
call from the White House, as did the three
of you, asking me about this appointment, 1
thought it was a crank call. As a matter
of fact, 1 hung up the phone. The person
had to call back. 1 thought it was a
telemarketer.

And from that day until now, I"ve
spent the majority of my life working on
issues related to implementing HAVA, first
in preparation for the FBI background
check, and then for confirmation, and then
for swearing in, and then for work in
Washington.

And 1 have to tell you that 1
accepted the invitation from the President
because 1 thought this was important work.

The gratification that 1"ve gotten has been

primarily in working with the three of you.
And so I really want to thank you for the
last, not just 16 months that we"ve been in
service, but the months prior to that when
we bonded in preparation for service.

I need to thank the three of you
publicly for particularly the last few
months, when you have been very flexible in
accepting a work stop from me that has
embraced my personal family needs. And
contrary to media speculation and
Washington hyperbole, you all know the
facts. And perhaps the fact that we"re in
Boston saying this might escape the
Washington filter.

But having 15-year-old twins 1in
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10th grade and other family challenges has
made it almost impossible for me to be both
a family person and EAC commissioner and so
I"ve chosen the former, since that"s who 1
am, instead of the latter.

But having said that, what | have
reflected upon since resigning has been

jJjust the phenomenal work that we"ve been

65

able to accomplish as a team.

And 1 think, Paul, you were right,
we have in some ways created another
paradigm for Washington, D.C. When we came
together, we had 1.2 million dollars as a
budget. And we quickly learned that not
only were we not getting additional funds,
but we didn"t even the authority to ask for
additional funds.

But we persisted in, first and
foremost, creating a new Federal agency. |1
don"t think anyone who has never done it
understands what it means to create a new
Federal agency, being the new Federal
agency that you"re creating.

I"ve seen you commissioners be
carpenters. |I"ve seen you be technicians.
I1"ve watched you go shopping. 1°ve seen
you do typing and filing. Not the work
that people assume goes along with being a
presidential appointee with Senate
confirmation. No driver, no secretary, no
pomp or pageantry and 1 just want to

commend the three of you for your

66

commitment and your passion and to thank
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you for trusting me as your first chair.

When 1 asked you to read state plans,
because we had no staff to read state
plans, we just divided up the states and
read the plans.

When we found out that we had to
start having public meetings, we just
started having public meetings. When we
realized we had to distribute the
requirements papers that you reported on
today, Commissioners, and we discovered we
didn®t have enough money in our budget to
published the plans required by law,
Commissioner Hillman worked hard and
persisted to make sure that someone paid to
publish the state plans.

We had public hearings. We
visited two dozen elections all last year.
And today the Advisory Board is preparing
to meet because we took a large chunk of
our budget, our $1.2 million to convene the
statutorily required Advisory standards

Board.

And the Technical Guidelines
Development Committee started in July,
knowing it would cost $2.8 million to do
their work, but we didn"t have $2.8 million
in our complete budget. But we started on
faith. So we became a faith-based agency.

We issued best practices. We visited
states and made speeches. And 1 really
have no apologies to make to anybody who
criticizes us for taking too long to do
anything. My response to them is you try
doing what we did and show us how to do it

better.
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But it certainly was a team
effort. We"ve been bipartisan. Our votes
have been unanimous but our views are not
unanimous. But we made commitment to build
consensus for the sake of the country.

I think the greatest compliment
that 1°ve received about the Commission is
from people who say 1 can"t tell who"s a
Democrat and who®"s a Republican, except
that one caller on C-SPAN.

Our discourse has been civil.

We"ve disagreed without being disagreeable.
I will always be proud to have been a part
of this commission.

Let me say that 1"m excited for
you because the Commission is now poised to
really make an impact on voting in the
country in an unprecedented way. So 1711
be watching the next few days as you adopt
guidelines, as you appoint a new Executive
Director, as you guide states through the
process of the Statewide Voter Registration
Database work, as you take over the
accreditation of labs and thus the
certification of voting systems in the
country, that is an historic shift and the
Federal government will have a role that is
completely unprecedented.

Let me say that the research
projects are exciting that are underway.
And 1 think in the next 60 to 90 days, the
country will understand the value of the
Election Assistance Commission in ways that
the country has yet to understand.

This is an agency that is
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16 months old. 1t"s only had funding for
five months. Yet, | think its
accomplishments speak for itself.

And so Madam Chair, thank you for
your grace and your style and the manner in
which you represent us. Paul and Ray, you
fellows are just a great team. And I-"ve
said before in speeches that the proverb
that best describes us is this, "The
journey of a thousand miles begins with one
step."

And 1 think this Commission under
HAVA has taken a giant step for democracy
to assure that we remain the
standard-bearer of the world. So thank
you.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Well, Reverend Doctor
Commissioner Soaries, let me tell you how
much we have valued your leadership,
particularly in the first difficult year.

And if we felt free to be
carpenters, typists, filers and drivers, it
was because of the leadership.

This bottle of water ironically

sort of, 1 think, summarizes, summarizes
everything that I would want to say. It
says, "'Choose your adventure. And 1 would
say that we have chosen an adventure, and I
think we chose it wisely.

It says, "Rule the Rides.” And I
think we have ruled the rides of
Washington, D.C. to get through the
challenges.

"Feel like a movie star and live
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like a rock star.” Well, 1"m not so sure
that we feel like movie stars or live like
rock stars. But we certainly have had some
many interesting times.

You®"ve heard me refer to it as the
"commissioner®s excellent adventures™ and
that certainly is a good way to describe
it. And then along at the end of 2004 came
a movie, which 1 did not see, but I love
the title, Lemony Snicket"s, a Series of
Unfortunate Incidents (sic). And
sometimes, you know, it was Lemony Snickets
all over the place.

But we will certainly miss you.

71

And 1 know I speak on behalf of all the
staff when we thank you and we so much
appreciate and admire the passion that you
have had and the commitment that you have
had to the cause, if you will, you know,
this cause of making America once again the
country that all the world wants to emulate
with respect to democracy and the
implementation of democracy, particularly
the exercise of the franchise.

So thank you very much. And I
know my colleagues have something they want
to share. Commissioner DeGregorio.

VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: Thank you
Madam Chair and thank you, Mr. Former
Chair.

You know, in the fall of 2003, 1,
when we had been appointed, but not met
each other, 1 had to go to New York for
something. And I decided on the way back
to stop in New Jersey at the First Baptist
Church Lincoln Park in Somerset, New

Jersey, to meet this gentleman who had
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appointed with me and two others to the

EAC.

And so I called in advance and it
was to meet Dr. Soaries before his 10:45
service. And asked -- I was asked to get
their early to meet him. And when 1 got
there, 1 couldn®t meet with him because he
was in the back room consoling a family who
had just lost their father in a heart
attack the day before.

And so I didn"t get the chance to
meet with him. But 1 was put with his
wonderful wife and wonderful mother. And
then 1 got to sit in this auditorium of,
then it was a high school where the church
was meeting because they were building this
new church, with his mother and his wife
and family.

And then 1 got to sit through his
hour and a half, 2-hour service. And it
was a wonderful experience and something
111 never forget. Because you know, just
sitting through that service showed me the
leadership of this man with these several

thousand people who were in attendance and

how much they held him in high regard. And
I was in awe, actually, after I had the
opportunity to meet him.

He came down from the pulpit to
actually shake my hand during the sermon.
He"d never met me before either.

But from that first moment iIn
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meeting him in person, | was certainly
impressed by his ability to communicate and
his fairness and his compassion for people.
I saw that directly in those very Ffirst
moments.

And he has shown that certainly
through his leadership on this commission
and certainly in his first year as the
chair.

And I wanted to just touch on two
things that 1 thought during your
chairmanship you did a lot of things to
help us and to lead us and to provide help
and cajole the Congress and the
administration to help us get started,
financially and otherwise.

But as we went into the 2004

election and we wanted to provide
leadership to the nation, and to provide
people a better comfort level with the way
our elections are conducted, you did two
things that provided leadership in two
different areas. One was voting system
security and how you raised the level of
that issue for this Commission and with the
election officials around the country and
certainly the public, that this is
something that we had to work with and deal
with. And you worked very closely on the
national software and the reference library
and worked closely with NIST to develop
that.

And 1 know that you personally
intervened and spoke to vendors and used
the power of your pulpit to encourage them
to get involved with this and how important

it was that they do so. And it was very
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successful and I think that it will
continue to be. But you set the stage and
put in much time to make it work.

And the second thing you did is,

as a former election official, 1 know that
when 1 was director of elections in Saint
Louis County, I had, you know, for a
Presidential election, 5,000 people. 1
needed to recruit to fill the polls and not
very often did we always get that done.

But you drew attention to it in a
national way that got us coverage in U.S_A.
Today and other major national
publications. And I know 1 heard from
election officials around the country whose
local newspaper or TV station picked up
that line and helped publicize their needs
and helped America be better prepared for
the 2004 election by recruiting more people
to serve at the polls and fill the gaps
that existed.

And 1 think we heard after the
2004 elections that many people did come
forward and many polls were filled that may
not have been filled had you not provided
that leadership. And that is just a
service that serves the average person when

they walk up to that polling place to have

that kind of leadership. And you did that
in a very distinguished way, but a very
forceful way and | certainly appreciate

that.
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And finally, Dr. Soaries, | want
to thank you for spreading the word about
my good cooking and my famous meatball
recipe. | am certainly ready to provide
you and Donna and the two boys with some
pasta and meatballs any time. | consider
you a friend for life and hope that in your
reverend capacity that you continue to pray
for us and our success and know that we
will always be friends with you and thank
you from the bottom of my heart for
everything you have done for me and for the
United States of America. Thank you.

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: Thank you both.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Commissioner Martinez.

COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Well, I"ve said
my good-byes 1 think in private to my good
friend, Buster. And I°11 simply repeat
very quickly what 1"ve said to him in

private and that is that | think your

contributions to our great nation are very
substantial and your leadership during our
first year, 1%ve said publicly and
privately that this Commission is going to
succeed or fail in its Ffirst couple of
years of operation because we have to, |
think, work very closely with our
stakeholders and in many ways convince, not
just them, but the country that there is a
purpose to be served by the agency.

And 1 think 1 have no doubt,
Buster, that your leadership has
contributed significantly to assuring that
this Commission has a place at the table,
not just in its first two or three years of
operation, but for a substantial period of

time.
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And 1 thank you personally for the
sacrifices that 1 know you have made, as we
all have, but 1 think, you know, having a
family and kids in school and, you know, |1
have a 1-year-old and a 4-year-old. It"s a
little different. They have needs but not

as high school seniors or high school

sophomores, 1 should say. And 1 know we"re
all making sacrifices, but yours truly have
been substantial. And I certainly thank
you for everything that you"ve done.

And again, 1 echo what my
colleagues have said. 1 feel like I ve
made a friend for a very long time and 1
look forward to our continued service both
publicly and our friendship over the years
to come. Thanks for everything.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Well said and well put
and we definitely will miss you.

1 believe we have covered all the
business before us this morning. Are there
any other matters that we need to address
this morning?

Our public hearing will begin this
afternoon in this same room, 1 believe, at
12:30 p.m. and we will begin at 12:30 p.m.
And if there is no further business, it is
appropriate to entertain a motion to
adjourn.

COMMISSIONER SOARIES: So moved.
COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Second.

CHAIR HILLMAN: All in favor. Aye.
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COMMISSIONER SOARIES: Aye.
COMMISSIONER MARTINEZ: Aye.
VICE-CHAIRMAN DeGREGORIO: Aye.

CHAIR HILLMAN: Meeting adjourned.
(Whereupon, the proceedings concluded

at 11:30 a.m.)

CERTIFICATE

COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS
SUFFOLK, SS

I, Dana Welch, Registered Professional
Reporter and Notary Public in and for the
Commonwealth of Massachusetts, do hereby
certify:

That the proceedings hereinbefore set
forth, were reported by me and that such
proceeding is a true record of my stenotype

notes taken in the foregoing matter, to the
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Dana Welch, CSR, RPR, CLR, CLSP
Registered Professional Reporter
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U S. ELECTI ON ASSI STANCE COVWM SSI ON
PUBLI C HEARI NG

Tuesday, April 26, 2005
Commencing at 12:30 p.m

Conmi ssi oners Present:
Chair Gracia Hillmn
Vice-Chair Paul DeG egorio
Conmi ssioner Ray Martinez

Conmi ssi oner DeForest Soaries

1 PROCEEDI NGS

2 CHAIR HILLMAN: This hearing will get

3 organi zed, please, so we can get started.

4 I'"m asking that all nenbers of the audi ence
5 pl ease be certain to turn off your cell

6 phones, pagers, any other electronic device
7 that might distract fromthe proceedi ngs of
8 this hearing.

9 Thank you. This is a public

10 hearing of the United States Election

11 Assi stance Commi ssion. The purpose of the
12 hearing is to receive testinony and

13 comrents on proposed voluntary guidance

14 that the Election Assistance Conmi ssion has
15 i ssued on the inplenmentation of Statew de
16 Vot er Registration Lists.

17 We have two panels. And at the
18 conclusion of the second panel, we have

19 four menbers of the public who have

20 requested to testify at the third session
21 And we will get to that at the conclusion
22 of our second panel

23 The first panel is assenbled. It
24 is a presentation of the Voluntary
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1 CGui delines. The Conm ssion did assenble a

2 wor ki ng group to assist us in the

3 preparation of the proposed voluntary

4 gui dance. And Commi ssi oner Martinez,

5 before we get to the hearing, do you have

6 any summary or comment about the working

7 group?

8 COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Thank you,

9 Madam Chair. And | will -- | know that our
10 first panel, including our general counsel
11 and our two panelists will address in nore
12 detail the working group that was
13 assenbl ed.

14 But as a quick start to this

15 particul ar hearing, we did solicit the

16 comments of and the participation of a 15
17 or so election, state and |l ocal election
18 adm nistrators from around the country who
19 will have a direct or who had the direct
20 responsi bility of inplenmenting these

21 St atewi de Voter Registration Databases.

22 And we did that, as our counsel will

23 explain, I'msure, by going to the chairs,
24 the respective chairs of our two statutory

1 advi sory boards, the Board of Advisors and

2 the Standards Board, and asking for themto

3 assenbl e nenbers fromtheir respective

4 statutory boards to contribute folks to

5 conprise this 15 or so menber working group

6 that we worked with over a couple of days

7 and have been in communication with in

8 devel opi ng the draft gui dance

9 So that sort of sets the stage if
10 you will, Madam Chair, and |I'm sure the
11 panelists will expand upon that. Thank
12 you.

13 CHAIR H LLMAN. Thank you very nuch
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I"1l introduce the panelists. You wll
foll ow, please, according to the schedule
and then we will pose questions after the
third panel has concl uded.

Juli et Thonmpson, who is Ceneral
Counsel for the El ection Assistance
Conmi ssion. M chael Sciortino, Director of
t he Mahoni ng County Board of Elections in
Ohio. And John Lindback, Director of
El ections for the State of Oregon.

Wl cone. And thank you for com ng

5

to join us. Mss Thonpson.

M5. THOWPSON: Thank you, Madam Chair
and menbers of the conmission, for this
opportunity to give you a little bit of
information as to the why and how of this
policy guidance that is being issued on
St atewi de Voter Registration Lists.

I will leave to my co-panelists
the what of what we have provided and what
we will be tal king about here today.

Let ne start with the |egal
requirenents with regard to Statew de Voter
Regi stration Lists and the guidance that is
required by the EAC

Section 311 of the Help Anerica
Vote Act 2002 requires that the Comm ssion
i ssue gui dance on topics that are discussed
Title I'll. As many of you know, that
i ncludes Statewi de Voter Registration
Lists. But also includes things such as
Provi si onal Voting, Voting Equi pment, in
Section 301, as well as Voter Information
and Voter ldentification.

Today, we're here to focus on
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1 Statewi de Voter Registration Lists, a
2 portion of the Help Anerica Vote Act which
3 is covered in Section 303(a). There
4 Congress set forth a nmandate that each
5 state should develop and inplement a
6 single, uniforned, official centralized,
7 interactive, conputerized Statew de Voter
8 registration list that is defined,
9 mai nt ai ned and admninistered at the state
10 level. And it is this that we attenpted to
11 clarify and explain and assist the states
12 with devel oping a policy around what that
13 nmeans.
14 Section 312 really tells us the
15 how of this process, howis it that we are
16 supposed to devel op this guidance. How is
17 it that we are supposed to pose it to the
18 public and how is that we are to make it
19 final.
20 There is a 4-step process, the
21 first of which is publication, the notice
22 of the proposed recommendations in the
23 Federal Register. That was done on April
24 18th, with a comment period being open

7
1 until May 25th.
2 But let's back up for just a
3 nmorment and tal k about how did we actually
4 devel op the guidance that was published in
5 the Federal Register on April 18th.
6 EAC started this process by
7 hol ding a public nmeeting in which it
8 solicited four nenbers, four states to
9 testify and give us information with regard
10 to how they inplenented and devel oped
11 St atewi de Voter Registration Databases in
12 their states, many of which prior to the
13 2004 el ection. The states that were
14 represented there were M chigan, Kentucky,
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North Carolina and South Carolina. Each of
the representatives discussed their types
of voter registration lists; the processes
that were undertaken to devel op and

i mpl enent those systens; the problens that
they encountered along the way, as well as
t he nmai ntenance and upgrade issues that
they have faced since the inplenentation of
t hose systens.

This nmeeting was the kick-off of

the gui dance devel op process, an
i nformati on gathering, if you will. And
the things that cane out of that discussion
were a few facts that were fairly
sel f - evi dent. Nurmber 1,
states were already well underway in the
process of planning for, devel oping and
i npl enenting Statew de Voter Registration
Li sts.

Second, Statew de Voter
Regi stration Lists are conpl ex,
conmputeri zed systens that require
addressing various policy concerns in order
to arrive at a plan for neeting the HAVA
requirements.

Nunmber 3: There are technical
considerations that will affect the
devel opnent continued operation and upgrade
of these Statewi de Voter Registration
Li sts.

And last and fairly inmportantly,
maybe even nostly inportantly, the EAC nust
act quickly if it was to assist the states

with this process.

In that m ndset, EAC contracted

with the National Acaden es of Science to

file:///C)/Templ/transcript_042605-02.htm[7/16/2010 3:50:03 PM]



© 00 N oo 0o b~ W

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

© 00 N O O b~ W N PP

T T S e S S
o N~ W N B O

i npanel a working group, a group that was
compri sed of 15 nenbers, state and |oca

el ection officials who were chosen by the
respective board of advisors and Standards
Board of the EAC, as well as technical
advisors, if you will, that were provided
by the National Academ es of Science.

This group met for two days. And
their task was really two-fold. First, to
identify the concerns, issues or problermns;
and secondly, to assist us with identifying
solutions to those problens.

And they did a yeoman's task
They really worked very hard during those
two days. And | will leave to ny
col l eagues at the table a further
description of exactly what their
activities were.

But at the end of that 2-day
process, EAC had the questions, and for the
nost part the answers to those questions

that would formul ate the guidance that was

10

proposed.

The staff from the EAC took that
direction from the working group and
crafted it into a docunent, which was then
circulated back to the working group
nmenbers for their consideration to assure
that we had accurately captured their
thoughts and the processes of the 2-day
nmeeti ng.

That proposed gui dance was, as |
said earlier, published in the Federal
Regi ster on April 18th, in conpliance with
Section 312 and the first part of the
process of finally adopting gui dance on
this issue. Commrents will be taken

until May 25th. And the reason that we are
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here today is to conplete the second part
of that statutory requirenent in 312, and
that is to hold -- I"'msorry -- the third
part of that statutory requirenent, and
that is to hold a public hearing on the
record in which nenbers of the public are
gi ven the opportunity to conment on the

record as to the appropriateness of the

11

gui dance.

And then the last and final
portion of the statutory requirenent is to
publish the final reconmmrendations in the
Federal Register. After we have had the
opportunity to review the comments that are
due in by May 25th, the EAC will consider
those comrents, will address them
i ncorporate them if appropriate, and
publish the final guidance in the Federa
Regi ster.

Now, | do want to make one note before
I conclude ny remarks. And that is that |
did nention that there were technical
i ssues that needed to be addressed with
regard to upgrade and nmai ntenance of these
Statewi de Voter Registration Lists.

EAC has already planned to have a
nmeeting in May; again, we are contracting
with the National Academ es of Science to
i mpanel a working group to discuss the
techni cal issues that go with the
technol ogy, as we have coined it refresh,

t he upgrade, the nmaintenance, the
12
day-to-day operations of these systens.

Wth that, Conm ssioners, my remarks

are concl uded.
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CHAIR HI LLMAN:  Thank you, very much.
M. Sciortino.

MR SCIORTINO  Madam Chair Hill man,
Conmi ssi oners Martinez, deGegorio and
Soaries, ny nane is Mchael Sciortino. [|I'm
Di rector of Mahoni ng County Board of
El ections, located in Youngstown, Chio. |
amcurrently serving as chair of the EAC
St andards Board Executive Conmittee.

Let ne first say that it is truly
an honor to be here before you today,
regardi ng the devel opnment of HAVA Statew de
Vot er Registration Database.

The gui dance before you is
basi cally broken down into three
categories: Introduction, scope and
definitions and guidance on Statew de Voter
Regi stration Lists.

My testinmony will focus on the
background and authority of the EAC in

devel opi ng gui dance, a synopsis of the

13

t hought processes that went into the scope
and definition section and some conment on
Section 3.

My col | eague, John Li ndback,
Oregon State Election Director and
Co- Executive Board and Wrking G oup nmenber
will cover Section 3 in greater detail.

To begin with, the Help Anerica
Vote Act requires the chief election
official in each state to inplenent a
single, uniform official, centralized,
interactive conputerized Statew de Voter
Regi stration List. That list is to be
defined, maintained and adm nistered at the
state level and nust contain the name and
registration informati on of every legally

regi stered voter in the state.
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18 The details of inplenmenting these

19 Voter Registration Lists were left to the
20 states; however, Congress as you know,
21 enpowered the EAC to issue voluntary
22 gui delines on this issue.
23 HAVA mekes it very clear for the
24 EAC to devel op gui dance, so establishing a
14
1 starting point and framework for guidance
2 devel opnent was paranount.
3 As you know, Conmi ssioner Martinez
4 acted as the EAC s contact on this project.
5 After some prelimnary discussions with
6 Conmi ssi oner Martinez, it was decided that
7 a working group nade of election officials,
8 scientists from the National Acadeny of
9 Sci ences and conputer experts would be the
10 best way to assenble and experience the
11 knowl edge that would go into our guidance.
12 I would like to read the nanes
13 into the record so that these individuals
14 and advi sors be recognized for their hard
15 work that went into devel oping the
16 vol untary guidance that are before you
17 t oday.
18 Sarah Ball Johnson, Executive
19 Director, State Board of Elections in
20 Kentucky. Louie Bernard, Cderk of Court,
21 Nat chi t oches Parish, Louisiana. David
22 Cal dwel |, Data Processing Manager for
23 Rebecca Vigil -G ron, Secretary of State of
24 New Mexi co.
15
1 Bill Campbell, City derk, Cty of
2 Woburn, Massachusetts. Kathleen DeWl fe,
3 Di rector Elections Canpai gn and Fi nance for
4 Deborah Markowi tz, Secretary of State of
5 Vernmont. John Lindback, Director of
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El ections in O egon.

Chris Nel son, Secretary of State,
Sout h Dakota. Peggy N ghswonger, State
El ections Director, Womng. Todd Rokita
Secretary of State, Indiana. Sue
Saut er nei ster, Municipal Election
Commi ssioner, City of Ridgeland

Chri stopher Thomas, Director of
El ections, Mchigan. Hans von Spakovsky,
Counsel to the Assistant Attorney Ceneral
United States Departnent of Justice.

Dr. Randall Hollinger (phonetic),
Director AVN, VA Driver Systens. Panela
Ri chard Wal ker (phonetic), Director Federal
Government Affairs AA, MBA Driver Systens.
Herb Lynn, Senior Scientist, Nationa
Acadeny of Sciences. And Corey Kakusa
(phonetic), Senior Associate, Calver

Associ ates, | ncorporated.

16

Upon assenbling in Washington to
fornmul ate the guidance, it was clear from
the initial comments that this guidance
should in no way punish the pioneer states
that have already noved forward in
impl enenting Title II1.

The working group wanted to
di stingui sh between mandatory and vol untary
i ssues, help determ ne what a conpliant
HAVA Voter Registration Systemis and aid
in interpreting sonme language in Title 11
wi t hout hindering the process and progress
made in states thus far.

Most inportantly our goal was not
to rel ease gui dance that required
addi ti onal sets of guidance to understand,
but to help states and | ocal election
of ficials understand what HAVA intended to

conprom se a single, uniform official
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centralized, interactive, conputerized
Statewi de Voter Registration List. |It's a
nmout hf ul .

Next, the working group wanted to

address the voluntary nature of the EAC s

17

gui dance. Although this guidance is
voluntary in that states can choose to
adopt this guidance as interpretive of
HAVA's voter registration requirenment, it
no doubt provides clarity and insight into
the intent of HAVA

For those states beginning its
i mpl enentation plan, | would strongly
advi se adopting the guidance into policy or
request additional clarification or input
i f necessary.

As a local election official, I
took particular interest with nunmber two of
the gui dance on page two, which asks who
woul d benefit from reading this guidance?

I firmy believe this guidance hel ps | ocal

election officials to understand what HAVA
intended to conprise a single uniformvoter
registration list.

| caution local election officials
taking an adversarial position with their
prospective state's plan. The success of
HAVA Title Il depends upon states and

| ocal s working together in a professional

18

manner to make it easier for folks to vote
yet at the same tine elimnating fraud and
unneeded duplication of records.

There really is no confusion on
whether Title Il places responsibility on

the states for design, inplenentation and
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mai nt enance of an official Statew de Voter
Regi stration List, but we did want to
mention in the guidance that HAVA al so

pl aces responsibility on local election
officials to assure that the names and
information contained in the statew de
lists are accurate.

So who is a local election
official charged with this responsibility?
I can tell you that in GChio, for exanple,
my part-tinme election equipnent delivery
personnel are considered election officials
under the GChio Revised Code.

My board hires these workers and |
swear themin according to law in Chio as |
do full time enpl oyees.

Did HAVA intend for these |ocal

el ection officials to have access to the

19

state's voter registration lists and
maintain it? | think we all know the
answer to that question. But sone states
where jurisdictions may need interpretation
for those situations that may not appear as
obvi ous. Moreover, access and security
must be addressed at the local |evel

Sonmeone at the local |evel needs to be
in charge and responsible for data entering
the system

So the working group established

the following definition of a |oca
election official, which I think addresses
these concerns. The person or persons who
have primary |l egal responsibility for
determining the eligibility of an
i ndi vidual to vote and maintaining and
updating the voter registration information
of eligible voters in his or her voter

registration jurisdiction
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In Chio, for exanple, the director
of the boards of elections would be the
| ocal official responsible for the nanes

and information entering the list in his or

20

her jurisdiction.

Finally, my comment on the
gui dance on Statew de Voter Registration
Li sts section centers around the worKking
group's discussion wi th Congressional
staffers who were at ground zero during the
HAVA's creation, and nore inmportantly, took
part in witing or devel oping the Statew de
Vot er Registration List provisions of HAVA

I was pleased to hear the

Congressi onal panel affirmthat state and
Il ocal jurisdictions need to have discretion
in their inmplenentation of the Statew de
Voter Registration Data List; that HAVA was
never intended to be a one size fits all
pi ece of |egislation.

However, after working with ny
col | eagues on the working group, | have
come to understand the phrase "degrees of
conpliance."

You will hear nore on this issue
from M. Lindback. There are two basic
approaches to inplenenting Statew de Voter

Registration Lists. In the first system

21

sonmetinmes called "top-down system" the
state builds one voter registration system
for use by all local jurisdictions,
elinmnating | ocal databases.

The second type of system or
"bottom s-up approach"” allows | ocal
jurisdictions to maintain its database,

nmerge with the state's system and conpl ete
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cross-matching functions for checks on a
peri odi ¢ basis.

During our working group
di scussion with the Congressional panel, we
| earned that the goal of HAVA is to link
state and local jurisdictions, making it
easier for people to vote on election day.
In this regard, if the list being used on
el ection day by state and | ocal
jurisdictions is the official Iist
mai ntai ned by the state, then both
approaches to the Statew de Voter
Regi stration List inplenmentation would be
accept abl e.

The guidance in front of you today

recogni zes both plans as neeting the

22

uniformlist of requirement, but that the
top-down systens, quote, are the nost
closely akin, end of quote, to HAVA. Here
the emphasis behind this guidance was not
to punish those pioneer states that are
ahead of curve in inplenmenting their
Statewi de Voter Registration Lists, but
that utilize the "bottom s-up approach.”
In the final analysis, if both
systens acconplish the same goal in the
end, then HAVA requirenents have been net.
In closing, | hope this guidance
clarifies the neaning of certain portions
of Section 3 of HAVA and al so serves to
encourage state and | ocal election
officials to work together to define and
assune their responsibility for neeting
this requirenent
It is ny job to run accountabl e,
reliabl e and professional elections in
Mahoni ng County, OChio. | conpare

i mpl emrenti ng and mai ntai ni ng a Statew de
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23 Voter Registration List to running a

24 reliable election.

23
1 A good and strong el ection system
2 will always be nore than what type of voter
3 regi strati on system do you have or what
4 type of new el ection system do you have.
5 I nstead, good election practices are a
6 function of the systens, procedures and
7 peopl e that make el ections happen, as well
8 as the voting equipnent.
9 | am confident that the Statew de
10 Voter Registration Lists provisions in HAVA
11 will be inplenented and in the end voting
12 will be made easier for all voters. But
13 again, the system and people will nake this
14 happen and never the system al one.
15 I want to thank you for allow ng
16 me the opportunity to present testinony
17 today and stand ready to assist you in any
18 way as the need for additional HAVA
19 gui dance and best practices develops. 1|'d
20 be happy to answer any questions you nay
21 have at the end of our presentation.
22 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Thank you, M.
23 Sciortino. I'mglad to hear you say your
24 nane, so | can get it correct. M.

24
1 Li ndback.
2 MR. LINDBACK: Thank you, Chair H |l man
3 and nmenbers of the Commission for inviting
4 me to testify today on the inportant
5 subj ect of the EAC s proposed voluntary
6 gui dance on inplenentation of Statew de
7 Vot er Regi stration Databases.
8 | am John Lindback, Director of
9 El ections in Oregon. And | am pleased to
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report that nmy state has been hard at work
on our new Oregon Centralized Voter

Regi stration System for nore than

two years. Yes, we expect to conply with
HAVA' s deadline of January 1, 2006.

In the beginning, we debated with
one anot her over our approach to this very
large and difficult project. W studied
the sentences in HAVA that require each
state to define, build and naintain a
Statewi de Voter Registration List that is
single, uniform official, centralized
i nteractive and conputerized

We tal ked to the Congressiona

staff who wote those words. The intent

25

seened so clear. A single statewi de |ist
and no nore county lists. The state would
be responsible for one big list of voters.
And we were supposed to elimnate the
potential for individuals to register and
vote in nore than one county.

We kept in mnd the phrase used by
nmenbers of Congress when they said HAVA was
designed to nake it easier to vote and
harder to cheat. The Oregon Centralized
Voter Registration Systemw |l be a single
system conplete with el ecti ons nanagenent
functions, delivered in realtime to each of
our 36 counties.

W designed our system so that
someone could update their registration
right up to the 8:00 p.m deadline on
el ection day and still be issued a ballot;
that's the making it easier to vote part.

We al so designed our system so
that the county el ection worker, through
access to instant duplicate checks, wll

know i nredi at el y whet her that voter has
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24 al ready been issued a ballot in another

26
1 county; that's the part where we make it
2 harder to cheat.
3 Recently, | was invited along with
4 ot her nmenbers of the EAC Standards Board
5 Executive Conmittee to act as a focus group
6 for the devel opnent of the proposed
7 vol untary gui dance you have in front of you
8 t oday.
9 The heart of our discussions
10 focused on the two approaches states have
11 been naking to the devel opnent of statew de
12 dat abases. Sonme states, such as O egon,
13 Wom ng, Maryland, Col orado and others, are
14 buil ding one voter registration systemfor
15 use by all local jurisdictions, dispensing
16 with the old system of separate county
17 dat abases.
18 These states, citing HAVA, have
19 tackled a difficult job that involved
20 achieving local buy-in and coping with
21 inevitable conflict over turf and
22 responsibility.
23 Sone of our counties have resisted
24 this top-down approach, and we've always
27
1 pointed to the | anguage in HAVA as proof
2 that we have taken the road to ful
3 conmpl i ance
4 But other states took a different
5 road. They're allowi ng counties to keep
6 their own county databases. The state then
7 collects on a periodic basis, usually every
8 24 hours, the voter registration
9 information from each local jurisdiction in
10 order to conpile the Statew de Voter List.
11 The state then nmakes the statew de
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list available to each county and perforns
duplicate checks and checks the information
agai nst death records and fel on databases.

The duplicate checking and the check
agai nst ot her databases are not
i nstant aneous features of this so-called
bottom up system Customarily, it takes 24
hours or nore to conplete the
cross-checki ng functions.

Qur focus group was nost divided

on the issues of whether states that took
the bottom up approach, allow ng | ocal

jurisdictions to continue to maintain and

28

work off their own databases, while the
state maintains a separate official voter
registration list, are truly conpliant.
Some nenbers of our group expressed
very strong feelings that the words in HAVA
were specifically witten to exclude that
ki nd of approach. Qher nenbers argued
that their bottomup systens conply with
the words and goal s of HAVA

The main difference between the
two kinds of systens is that there is a
24-hour or nore |lag between data entry of
voter registration information and the
cross-matching of the records against the
rest of the voters in the system and the
felon and death record databases.

Indeed, | believe these states may
have trouble if challenged proving that
they have provided a truly interactive list
as HAVA requires

Regar dl ess of how individual s cone
down on that issue, there was general
agreenment that the timng of the proposed

vol untary gui dance was affecting what kind
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1 of advice to be given. Because it took so
2 Il ong for your Commi ssion to be appointed

3 and to get noney to operate, this voluntary
4 gui dance is a year behind schedule. Most

5 of the states couldn't wait for this

6 gui dance in order to start and finish their
7 projects on tine.

8 Thus, they had to interpret HAVA
9 the best they could and get going with

10 their projects. G eat concern was

11 addressed in our focus group over the fact
12 that the train has left the station for the
13 st at es. EAC gui dance that would call
14 into question the conpliance of the

15 bottomup systemthis late in the process
16 woul d be viewed as unfair and untinmely to
17 those states. Such a warning shoul d have
18 been issued by the EAC | ong ago

19 Thus, the proposed guidance in
20 front of you provides a mild |essening of
21 these bottom up systens. The proposed
22 gui dance on page 6 states that the top-down
23 approach is nost closely akin to the
24 requi renents of HAVA, but the bottomup

30

1 systens may al so nmeet the single uniform

2 list requirenent.

3 There is no question as to whether this
4 guidance is politically correct. It neets
5 the goals of doing no harmto those states
6 that have chosen this path.

7 The question before you now is

8 whether this advice is legally correct. |If
9 the EAC believes that there is a chance

10 that states that took the bottom up

11 approach could lose a court challenge, it
12 woul d be beneficial now to those states to
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explicitly say so as part of your voluntary
gui dance.

If states have chosen a path that
skirts the edge of conpliance, then the EAC
shoul d consider saying so in nore explicit
| anguage. | believe that Oregon nade the
correct choice by going with the top-down
system | would have a lot nore sl eepless
ni ghts worrying about the outcone of
litigation had we taken the bottom up road.

Frankly, we don't think the EAC shoul d

encourage states to take the bottom up

31

approach. The 24-hour lag tinme involved
with the bottomup systens doesn't truly
achieve the goals of creating a single
systemw th instant access to information
for elections officials. The 24-hour |ag
time will become nore and nore inportant
and nore and nore of a problem as el ection
day draws near.

On the very day when this
information is nost inportant, election
day, the bottomup systemw |l not serve as
the truly realtine systemthat would be
nost useful.

W understand the difficult
situation you're in because the guidance
before you is not tinmely. The timng of
this draft guidance in today's hearing has
no effect, however, on the intent of the
|l aw or the | anguage of the |aw

Clearly, top-down systens were
envi sioned and are the best technol ogy
avail abl e to achieve the goals of HAVA

I'"d like to address one nore issue

today, one that | failed to bring up during

32
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1 our focus group discussions two weeks ago

2 The gui dance uses the phrase, "voter

3 registration information,” quote, unquote,

4 in Sections 5, 6, 8 and 11.

5 The draft guidance has raised sone
6 questions in Oregon as to the definition of
7 the term |Is there a mninum anount of

8 informati on that each state system shoul d

9 provi de on each voter for the benefit of

10 all elections officials and the voters

11 t hensel ves.

12 W believe the guidance ought to
13 answer the question that it begs by the

14 repeated use of the phrase. \What

15 constitutes election registration

16 informati on? For exanple, it would be very
17 useful for election officials to know

18 whet her an individual voter has already

19 been issued a ballot under a state's
20 absentee or early voting processes.
21 Shoul d that not be included in the
22 voter registration information? It would
23 be beneficial to neeting the goal of making
24 it harder to cheat as election day draws

33

1 closer and closer and opportunities arise

2 for doubl e-voting

3 We al so believe the repeated use

4 of the term "expedited basis" in Section 6
5 and 8 also begs the question of a

6 definition of that term W don't,

7 however, encourage you to try and define

8 that because it could create serious

9 probl ens for local jurisdictions.

10 A clearcut requirenment that voter
11 registration data entry occur within a

12 tight time frame could cause serious

13 problens for sone local jurisdictions who
14 may not have the nobney or resources to
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al ways nmeet that tight time frame.
The experience in the 2004
el ection was an eye opener for many
el ections officials, massive nunbers of
voter registration cards flowing into
elections officials at the last minute.
The pressure on local election
officers was enornous. Fortunately, our
Oregon counties got the job done, but we

were very worried. A deadline set

34

arbitrarily, however, will doom at |east
sonme local jurisdictions to failure,
because as we all know, not al
jurisdictions are created equal in terns of
noney and resources.

This concludes ny conments. And
Madam Chai rman, | hope you will find them
hel pful. CQur goal is not to create
probl ens, but assist you in helping the
states avoid them

W appreciate your openness and
the thoughtful manner in which the EAC has
been approaching this set of guidelines.
We also truly appreciate your inclusion of
el ections officials in creation of the
draft gui dance

Thank you once again for the

invitation to tell you what we think.
CHAIR HI LLMAN:  You told us what you
thought so politely. W appreciate that.

Conmi ssi oner Martinez, would you like to

begi n?
COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Thank you,
Madam Chair. | echo that. W're used to

35

be hitting a Iot harder than that, John.
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2 So thank you and both of you for your very

3 compel l'ing testinony.

4 I've been involved in the process

5 of devel oping this product and can only say

6 that we were served very well by both of

7 these gentlenen up here who are testifying

8 in front of us, but also by your colleagues

9 who joined us in what turned out to be
10 two days of, | think just about every
11 5 mnutes segnent was packed in with
12 di scussi ons about every word in Sections
13 303(a) and even to some extent Section
14 303(b). So we are, | think, very fortunate
15 at the EAC to have worked with
16 professionals in this regard, and again,

17 i ndi viduals who are directly inpacted by

18 the requirements in this section

19 | want to talk a little bit if |

20 could, first of all, M. Sciortino, in

21 Chio, | think the state is building an

22 i n-house, if you will, systemthat would

23 comply with 303(a) and (b).

24 Descri be that system as whether it
36

1 falls into the bottomup or top-down

2 approach from what your experience has

3 been.

4 MR SCIORTING Well, it's interesting

5 Conmi ssi oner, prior to the working group

6 phase, | had no question as to whether or

7 not our system net the requirenents of

8 Title I11.

9 I want to say that it's sort of a
10 hybrid between the bottom up approach and
11 the top-down approach in Chio. W were --
12 the local jurisdictions maintained their
13 own database and we bridge with the
14 Secretary of State in Col unbus.

15 Qur checks, when we enter voter
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registration data is instantaneous. But
the lag time in terns of BW E-checks or

felon checks requires additional tine.

So you know, | don't -- again, the
degrees of conmpliance, | think we have a
compliant system | think there's an

anmount of flexibility there for the |ocals,
which | think | need in terns of nanagi ng

my system But that there's clear

37

understanding with the state that it's
their systemand it's their specifications
that go into it, that manage it and
basically, tell us howto do it.

| have really no problemw th the
state's nmaintaining this list. In Chio, we
have a 30-day voter registration deadline
that ensures, | think, that by election day
we will all be working off the sane
statew de single, uniform conputerized
dat abase |ist.

So in that regard, | hope |
answered your question. | have doubts
about compliance. | think we are
conpliant. |'msure ny Secretary of State
will be happy to tell you that we are
conpliant. But that's pretty nmuch our
system

COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Sure. And in
terms of, in ternms of -- | know that M.
Li ndback, one of the concerns that he had
is the duplicate checking and the checks
agai nst ot her databases not being

i nst ant aneous.
38
And what you're saying is that

with this hybrid approach in Ghio, in fact,

that nay be sonewhat true, that these
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checks agai nst, you know, felon status or
death records are not instantaneous, and in
fact, require a 24-hour period basically at
a mnimm|l would inagine.

MR, SCI ORTI NG Right. And | think the
inmportant thing -- I'mnot -- those checks,
I''m not denouncing those in any way. But |
think the inportant thing is to get an
i nstant aneous reflection on the system when
you enter that data in as to whether or not
that person is registered somewhere else in
Chio or sonething of that regard. And when
we get the information back on the other
checks, you know, we can use that as well.

But it's instantaneous upon
entering and then we hear fromthe
secretary with regards to the other
i nf or mati on.

COMM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ: Right. And
just to take this into a different

direction, if you will, M. Sciortino, the

39

mat ches, obviously 303(a) and (b) of HAVA
require that matches -- or will require
after 1/1/06, that individuals registered
to vote produce the last four digits of
their social security or driver's license
or be assigned a unique identifier. O of
course, there are sone states that are
allowed to collect a social security numnber
and then a match happens.

Now what -- tell me about how that
process is for you at the local Ievel
What if there's just a transposing of a
coupl e of numbers that happen not because
of the voter's fault, but because of how
the information was entered? What -- is it
a perfect match that has to occur for that

registration to be entered or what's the
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criteria that you use, the local official
to determine that kind of a match?

MR. SCIORTING Well, | nean, we try to
focus on exact information. A lot of tines
the voter may nake an error entering his or
her data. A lot of times, the voter will

fail to include that information in the

40

voter registration.

During the registration drive in
Chio, we give the opportunity to correct
those types of issues that voter
registration or not voter -- last four
digits of the social security or driver's
I'i cense.

Those types of information is
critical. In other words, if we don't have
that type of information, we need to get
that before it goes into the system W
don't have a conditional voter registration
status for a voter.

W' || have the opportunity for the
voter to correct that defect, but before we
place that into the system we have to --
we need that information.

COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  And | assune,
for exanple, under NVRA, | think there's an
obligation upon local jurisdictions to do
sonme due diligence to try to enter in and
correct or to try to enter in mssing data,
for exanple.

MR, SCI ORTI NG Sure. We have a sort

41

of sub-level on our systemthat we're able
to enter the data and send confirmation
notices to individuals that fail to respond

or give this type of information.
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But so far, the systemrequires
sonme identifying or exact matches. | nean,
we need to be, | think, pretty specific
when we're dealing in voter registration
records.

COW SSI ONER MARTINEZ:  And just to be
clear, nothing in this guidance would
af fect your obligations under, for exanple,
the National Voter Registration Act in
terns of the due diligence you're supposed
to performor even, quite frankly, in terns
of the elinmination of records of voters
fromthe roles based upon a very detail ed
franmework that you have to foll ow under
NVRA.

MR SCIORTINO No, that's correct.
think the draft guidance before you | think
enhances the NVRA provisions, in that it,
you know, still allows for checks and

confirmati on notices and NVRA conpliance.

42

But at the sane tine, gives sonme additiona
criteria for entering the system and
mai ntai ning the systemin one statew de
list.

COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  1'Il nove for
M. Lindback very quickly so that | nake
sure | respect ny colleagues' tine to ask
questions as well.

M. Lindback, in terns of the

systemy'all are building it in Chio -- I'm
sorry -- in Oregon, it will have the
capacity, | assune, to do instantaneous

checks with regard to felony status, death
records of a person who registers to vote
in Oegon. |Is that the statew de system
that y'all are inplenenting there?

MR LINDBACK: It will have the

capacity to do those instant checks. But
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unfortunately, the records on the other end
do not have the capacity to neet us. And
that was a topic that was w dely discussed
by the focus group.

The situation varies substantially

fromone state to the next about how

43

i nst ant aneously death records and felon
records are updated. Sone states, they're
much sl ower than others because of the
probl enms of the agency that you're dealing
wi th.

COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ: So in essence,
even states that inplement a top-down
approach may still run into the same
functionality problenms because the records
that have, their statew de system just
can't talk to DW or to the, you know, the
heal th departnent for death records
pur poses because they're not automated on
the other end.

MR LINDBACK: | would agree with that
with respect to death and felon records. |
woul d not agree with respect to DW records
in each state. The work by the Omer G oup
(phonetic) has made that possible to give
i nst ant aneous checks agai nst your driver's
license database in virtually every state.

COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ: And M.

Li ndback, do you have anything to offer in

terms of the, | think the guidance says

44

sonething that there's an obligation upon
jurisdictions to coordinate with other
agency databases. And this is straight out
of -- that termis straight out of Section
303(a). And | wonder, you know -- and what

it suggests is that, for exanple, voter
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registration agency is defined or is
desi gnated under NVRA, would fall under the
category of other agency databases. Do you

agree with that notion or do you not agree?

MR LINDBACK: | guess | would agree
with it. It's --

COW SSI ONER MARTINEZ: | don't nean to
put you on the spot. So we could -- you

know, it's sonething we need to think
t hr ough.

But in other words, there is sone
| anguage straight out of 303(a) that says
that the statewide |list ought to coordinate
wi th other agency databases and it doesn't
define what other agency databases means.
You know, disability office is a voter
regi stration agency as designated by NVRA,

a state disability office, for example,

45

even a mlitary recruitment office is a
quote, unquote voter registration office as
defined by NVRA

Wul d there not be an obligation
if you will that the statewide |ist
coordinate with these, quote unquote other
agency databases; that's what I'mtrying to
figure out.

MR, LI NDBACK: Well, we've interpreted
it to mean that we will do the best we can.
And there is an obligation for us to try to
do the best we can.

COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Gotcha. Wl
that's good enough. Thank you, Madam
Chai r.

CHAIR HI LLMAN: Ckay. Vice-Chairman.

VI CE- CHAI RVAN DeGREGORI O  Thank you,
Madam Chair. This issue, the databases is
sonmething certainly that is a significant

el ement of HAVA. And at our neeting this
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norning, | described the funding that we
have distributed to the states. And |
certainly recognize that mllions upon

mllions of dollars are going to be spent

46

and being spent by the state to do this.
And so | think it's an inportant elenent of
the process. And we are certainly doing
our due diligence to come forth with

gui dance.

And | want to recognize again the
very work of Comm ssioner Martinez and the
wor ki ng group to come up with this draft
because | recognize that it's difficult to
do so. | know in ny 16 nonths in this
Conmi ssion, |'ve heard from nmany | ocal
election officials and state officials who
were mad at each other over this particular
i ssue; they can't agree. And there's been
sone states where the election officials
have sued the state because they didn't
agree with the RFP that was issued
regarding the statew de voter registration
dat abase.

So this a very contentious issue
and one that we know that can divide the
election officials at the state and | ocal
| evel .

But |I'm pleased that we gotten

47

folks together to try and come up with
something that the state and | ocal
officials can agree with and present.
And this top-down or bottons-up
approach is significant for discussion,
certainly, because | recognize in the

bottom up approach many el ected officials
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have had systenms in place for years, if
they have propriety software put in that
they like to use for their poll worker
recruitnment or other things that they do.

M. Sciortino, the State of Chio in
| ast Novenber's election was focused upon,
certainly in the provisional voting and the
provi sional ballots that were cast.

Do you foresee this guidance and

the statew de database that's being
devel oped in Ohio as helping to elimnate
sonme of the need for provisional ballot
voting and making voting easier in future

el ections in the state of Ohio?

MR SCIORTING | certainly hope so.
| ook at provisionals in GChio in two
different lights. In one light, we have a
48

very high acceptance rate and | think
that's a good thing.

But on the other side, to have
such a high nunber of provisionals concerns
me, in that we're not getting the right
data. There's a point of failure | think
ei ther when the voter fills out the voter
information or the clerks turn it in or it
never gets turned in, hence the provisional
voter.

And fortunately in Chio we' ve been
doi ng provisional type voting since '95
the voter log, you know, allow ng voters to
cast a ballot if he or she doesn't appear
on that particular precincts' voter |ist.

O course, you know, the 6th
Circuit nowin Chio states that you have to
be -- to cast a provisional ballot and for
that ballot to be counted, you nust cast
that ballot from your hone precinct.

So, okay. We know now where the
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22 provi sional voter has to be and what needs
23 to be done for that voter's provisional

24 ball ot to be cast and counted.

49

But | think this guidance will at
| east ensure that the states put a
mechanismin place to allow the locals to
engage in their system build the system
And | hope there's a working
relationship with the states and locals. |
think in Chio, there has been. To a |ot of

di smay, you know, wth what's been

© 00 N o 0o b~ WN R

happening. But there is a good

10 relationship on this particular issue.
11 So | think it's -- | think it wll
12 definitely enhance and allow for sone
13 problenms in terms of provisional voting to
14 be solved. And | think with next year's
15 election, in '06, we'll certainly find out.
16 I think it will help. | do.
17 VI CE- CHAl RVAN DeGREGORI O Thank you.
18 M. Lindback, Oregon is sonewhat unique in
19 the nation, although nore states are
20 followi ng your |lead and voting by mail.
21 And that's, you know, rather unique,
22 that the ballots are all mailed out against
23 a voter registration list. And you
24 descri bed the Oregon system
50

1 And you tal ked about what

2 constitutes election registration

3 information. W don't address it in this

4 gui dance. You nmeke sone suggestions here.

5 But let nme say, w thout this guidance, were
6 you in the state of Oregon, use this

7 statew de voter registration database and

8 enter information on people who apply or

9 who receive a ballot and send it back in to
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ensure that double voting doesn't occur in
the state of Oregon?

MR LINDBACK: Yes. The benefit of it
bei ng one systemw th el ecti on nanagenent
functions is that any |ocal elections
official in the state can |ook at the voter
record of someone who has noved in their
county and know right away whether they
were issued a ballot in that county.

And they will also know if it's
close to election day, whether that ball ot
has been returned by that voter. And then
they can communicate with the other county
about that issue and communicate with us as

to whether or not it constitutes a possible

51

fraud problem

VI CE- CHAl RVAN DeGREGORI O When do you
mai | your ballots out?

MR, LINDBACK: State |aw requires
ballots be mailed out no sooner than
18 days before an election day and no | ater
than 14 days before el ection day.

VI CE- CHAI RVAN DeGREGORI G And your
voter registration deadline is?

MR, LI NDBACK: 21 days before election
day.

VI CE- CHAI RMAN DeGREGORI G So that's a
cl ose wi ndow.

MR, LI NDBACK: Correct.

VI CE- CHAI RVAN DeCREGCORI O And there
coul d be sonebody who noves from Salem to
Portland who gets a ballot from Sal em and
but noves to Portland and that's where it
woul d be caught if you have a systemthat's
update and has this information that you
just described, correct?

MR, LINDBACK: That's correct.

VI CE- CHAI RVAN DeGREGORI O Thank you.
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24 Thi s gui dance does not tal k about how state

52

1 and local officials, doesn't give any

2 specifics on how the state and | oca

3 officials should work together on the

4 mai nt enance of this database after it's

5 created, but certainly I know that once we

6 adopt this, perhaps the EAC can tal k about

7 the inmportance of the state to include the

8 | ocal users in the continued maintenance of

9 such a system because | think it's

10 i mportant to have that communication

11 between the locals and the state to ensure

12 the integrity of the system

13 MR, LINDBACK: | agree. | think that

14 woul d be very helpful. W talked with our

15 counti es about how much they're paying now

16 to maintain their county voter registration

17 systens and their willingness to contribute

18 what they're paying now on an annual basis

19 into the long term nmai ntenance of the

20 system And they were very willing to do

21 that. And we've been trying to keep their

22 paynents towards mai ntenance of the new

23 system at about what they're paying now so

24 that the new system doesn't place an extra
53

1 burden on their budgets.

2 It was a battle. Again, these

3 top-down systenms required a |lot of |oca

4 buy-in, a lot of work, a lot of

5 di scussions. W have a full time enployee

6 whose job, paid for with HAVA funds, whose

7 entire job is to communicate with counties

8 on a daily basis about the centralized

9 voter registration system And she's kept

10 very, very busy.
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11 And when ot her states have tal ked

12 to us about what we're doing, we say get
13 yoursel f one of those, because we don't

14 beli eve that you can truly achieve | ocal

15 buy-in wi thout constant daily work.

16 VI CE- CHAI RVAN DeGREGORI O Thank you,
17 Madam Chai r.

18 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Conmi ssi oner Soari es.
19 COW SSI ONER SOQARIES: | have two
20 questions. | hope they're quick. But how
21 are we doing on tinme?
22 CHAIR HILLMAN. W're a little tight
23 but we're okay.
24 COW SSI ONER SOARIES:  There is a

54

1 growi ng novement in the country to invite
2 states to convert to a same day voter

3 registration process. Have you given any
4 thought as to how this will inpact those

5 states that use sanme day voter

6 registration, either negatively or

7 positively?

8 MR. LINDBACK: | think a top-down

9 system nakes it easier for a state to

10 convert to same day registration because
11 you have that information instantly

12 avai | abl e on whether or not that person has
13 been registered before, whether they've

14 been registered to another county.

15 What meke it harder for soneone to
16 register on the sanme day in county X than
17 county Y and in county C, if you have a

18 bottom up systemwith a 24-hour lag tine,
19 it would not be as hel pful
20 MR. SCIORTINO  Okay. Second question
21 is that HAVA has jurisdiction over
22 el ecti ons where persons are being el ected
23 for federal office. The Statew de Voter
24 Regi strati on Dat abase woul d obvi ously have
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1 an inpact on races that are not federal

2 races.

3 Is it your sense that this will be
4 a burden or a blessing for election

5 managenent beyond those el ections that are
6 not federal offices, either one?

7 MR SCIORTING. To use your term |

8 think it's a blessing in that the Statew de
9 Vot er Registration Database is inplenented
10 now and able to be used for any election

11 all the time and | think that's a good

12 t hi ng.

13 Certainly, next week in our

14 election we're going to be working off our
15 statewide list for our local jurisdiction
16 prinmaries. W don't really do anything
17 different from odd year to even year or

18 whatnot in ternms of local office or federa
19 office in Chio. So | think it's a good
20 thing. | think as much uniformty as
21 possible in terms of the voter registration
22 list, the better
23 MR LINDBACK: |, too, Commi ssioner
24 Soaries, believe it is a blessing. In

56

1 fact, long before HAVA cane al ong, Oregon

2 wanted a centralized voter registration

3 system and HAVA has allowed us to do it

4 through the use of Federal funds.

5 W have never -- even though it's
6 a big task, it's very difficult, one of the
7 nost nerve wracking projects |'ve ever been
8 involved in, frankly, for a lot of

9 different reasons, it's very inportant that
10 we do this.

11 And there isn't a single person

12 that we talk to in Oregon that says a
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centralized voter registration systemis a
bad idea. That's not the -- never been the
i ssue. The issue has always been one of
execution

CHAIR HI LLMAN: Ckay. | want to |oop
back to sonmething you said in your
testinony, M ke, about degrees of
compliance. [|'mnot so sure | heard that
as clearly, you know. | was waiting to
hear it again when John testified.

So | would just like a little bit

of clarity fromeither or both of you about

57

the use of that term degrees of conpliance
MR SCIORTING Well, it's interesting
| actually stole that term from John
Li ndback. And again, at the begi nning of
this process, you know, | thought | knew a
| ot about this stuff. And | didn"t. |
| earned an extreme anpunt from our
col | eagues on the working group and
particul arly John
And the degrees of conpliance just
revol ves around the bottom up/top-down
approach in terns of what is the nobst
compliant, are they both conpliant. Qur
congressional staffers in Congress thinks
they are and it neets the intent of HAVA
And you know, that was the basic --
the phrase itself encapsulizes the
t op- down/ bott ons- up approach. And | think
John can tell us his elaborate nethod of
devel oping this term over countless hours
of studying and research.
CHAIR HI LLMAN:  Professor Lindback?
MR, LI NDBACK: Well, as we were

di scussing this in D.C., when was that,

58
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1 like three weeks ago, four weeks ago, about
2 a year, we were grappling with this issue
3 about whether the bottom up systens were

4 truly compliant and net the intent of the

5 I aw.

6 And you know, it was very clear

7 fromthe beginning, the train had left the
8 station and it would be very difficult to
9 turn to a bunch of states who have already
10 i nvested a bunch of nopney in a certain way
11 of doing things in April or May or June and
12 tell them six nonths before the deadline

13 hey, you did this wong.

14 And so | was trying to conme up

15 with a phrase that sort of adequately

16 descri bed the situation, where it's not

17 clear that they're not conpliant, but at

18 | east to some of us, and you know, one of
19 the things that was discussed was the
20 Kent ucky and M chi gan were the nodel
21 And there are plenty of states who
22 had bottom up systens; they weren't the
23 nmodel .  Kentucky and M chigan, two top-down
24 systens were the nodel s.

59

1 And so if you're going to argue

2 that they're -- the bottom up systens may

3 be conpliant, that's where you fall into

4 that phrase degrees of conpliance. And I

5 think where the draft guidance was trying

6 to get to by describing the top-down

7 systens as the nost closely akin to ful

8 compliance. Some systens are nore

9 compliant than others; that doesn't nean

10 that the others in a court case would not
11 be conpliant.

12 CHAIR HI LLMAN: And just to maeke sure
13 that the record is straight on this I wll
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ask Julie that, and John sort of nentioned
it at the end of his remarks, you're either
compliant or not compliant. HAVA sets a
floor for conpliance and then the state can
take it to the ceiling if it w shes.

M5. THOWPSON:. Absolutely. The Federal
| egi sl ati on does set forth m ni mum
requi renents for being conpliant in having
a Statew de Voter Registration List that
neets all the elenments of HAVA. Certainly

a state is able to set nobre strict

60

requi rements than those established in
Federal |aw

CHAIR HI LLMAN:  For both Oregon and
Ohio, do you know yet what the cost will be
to the state to fully inplenent as of
January 1, 2006 the Statew de Voter
Regi stration Lists? And secondly, do you
have any estimate what it will cost you to
mai ntain that on an annual basis?

MR, LI NDBACK: In Oregon, our
devel opnent and contract costs with our
contractor are between 5 and $6 nillion.
We have an extra million dollars in other
ki nds of costs where we're hel ping counties
with their networks, hel ping counties that
were not up to speed with just the hardware
on the desk tops, those extras sort of cane
along with it.

W' re expecting the nmintenance of
the systemto be in excess of a mllion
dollars a year. W were advised by a
variety of folks that have been involved in
the devel opnent of nmjor technol ogy

projects that the rule of thunb is that

61

your annual maintenance costs will be about
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2 1/5th of what your devel opment and

3 i mpl ementation costs are; so that works out
4 to about 1/5th

5 Incidentally, we included in our
6 contract with our vendor 5 years of

7 mai nt enance on a contract with our vendor.
8 So we felt that was a very inportant thing
9 to do.
10 CHAIR HI LLMAN:  Thank you.
11 MR. SCIORTING Unfortunately, |'m not
12 privy to a lot of the data in our

13 Secretary's office. But | believe our

14 statew de cost is anywhere from 10 to 15
15 mllion. And it's less only because each
16 county was able to maintain their data

17 systenms. And | think one of the benefits
18 that the Secretary has stated in utilizing
19 t hat approach was to allocate nore
20 addi ti onal HAVA funds to the purchase of
21 voting equipment. And at the |ocal [evel
22 we maintain the maintenance. So, you know,
23 in my county, it's nearly $8,000 per year.
24 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Thank you. Some early

62

1 feedback to the guidelines -- the guidance
2 that we have proposed, as well as feedback
3 along the way over the past year and a half
4 regarding voter registration lists, nostly
5 from conmunity and advocacy groups on

6 either side of the issue, whether it's

7 making it easier to register and vote

8 maki ng it harder to cheat, to use your

9 words, John, the concerns are over

10 excessive purging that could result as a
11 result of the inplenmentation.

12 The second bei ng the coordination
13 with the other agencies that do voter

14 registration, that there have been reports
15 that woul d suggest states have not really
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been working with those agencies to utilize
them as voter registration sites.

So I"'mjust wondering if you could
both comment on that, because | would
i magi ne that the opportunity for other
agencies to do voter registration exists at
a county level as well as at the state
level. But the extent to which the voters

of Oregon and Chio will feel confident that

63

there won't be excessive purging and that
if |I register at the departnment of notor
vehicles or at an agency providing public
assi stance or providing assistance to
individuals with disabilities, that ny
registration will end up in the pool as
quickly as efficiently as it would if |
went to the election office to register.

MR, SCIORTINO  Thanks, John. First of
all, with regards to excessive purging, at
least in ny county, and | know Chio, we're
still bound by the very strict rules of the
NVRA, in that, you know, there's specific
notice requirenments, affirmation notices
that we nail out prior to purging. And at
| east in Mahoning County, we purge at the
very end of any option.

In other words, we go above and
beyond, whether or not that person has
noved or we follow the National Change of
Address Rules in terns of trying to |locate
the person and we have an aggressive plan
in Chio that tracks down duplicates and

what not .

64

So | don't think, at |east from

where |I'm standing, that the voter should
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3 be concerned about purging. | am probably
4 accused of not purging enough in ny

5 particular county, and in GChio, | think for
6 that natter. But | think that to me, 1'd
7 rather err on the side of caution

8 And with regards to the voter

9 registration records getting into the

10 correct pool, you know, any type of better
11 managi ng nechani sm that woul d arsure that
12 or better comunications with the agencies
13 i s paranount.

14 And we have a pretty good

15 relationship with those, at |east the ones
16 in ny county, with making sure that they

17 get in the right pool. But again, | think
18 you're -- it's never going to be perfect

19 and | think we need to allow for sonme types
20 of, you know, walls, but to try and make it
21 better. So | think this does that.
22 MR. LINDBACK: In regards to the
23 excessive purging, | agree with Mke, we
24 still have the sane laws with regards to

65

1 that as local elections officials and state
2 el ections officials, when you can purge a
3 voter and when you can't; that isn't going
4 to change

5 I think there's a couple of

6 benefits to the public in ternms of being

7 able to watch that process, though. One

8 you' ve got an extra set of eyes, sort of

9 wat chi ng what purging is going on at the

10 state level. Plus, you' ve got an

11 opportunity to watch what's going on in

12 regards to purging when you've got one

13 systemto |look at, rather than in Oregon

14 having to go to 36 different places to |ook
15 at them

16 And so the public is going to
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have nore instantaneous access to voter
registration information in Oregon than it
ever has before and nore convenient. So
there are nany reasons if you're concerned
about purgi ng why you should like this kind
of system because of that access to that

i nf ormati on.

In regards to the local health and

66

soci al service agencies, for exanple, and
their access to the system | think one of
the -- one of the things that the advocacy
groups would like is when you register to
vote with a social service agency that that
agency would be able to sit down and sort
of register you to vote right there and
have access to the system

I don't know of a single statew de
system yet, and there may be one or two out
there, that will do that. | nean, that is
massi ve. There are tons of those agencies
in each state and that woul d nean extending
your network out and the access to the
network and the security issues surrounding
that to nore than double what we're doing
now with our voter registration system

In fact, it would probably be
tripling it or quadrupling it. |'m not
saying it's a bad step to take, but we can
only build these systens one step at a
time. And | think we need to work with
those advocacy groups and sort of explain

that situation, because | get the

67

i mpression that there are m sinpressions
out there about exactly what we're doing.
CHAIR HI LLMAN: Thank you very much to

all of the panelists. W wll take a
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5-minute break to set up for the next
panel . Thank you.

(Proceedings interrupted.)

CHAIR HI LLMAN: Let ne just indicate
that the second panel wll be presentations
fromusers and benefactors of the Voluntary
Quidelines on the Statew de Voter
Regi stration Lists.

And we will have testifying
Secretary Brown, Secretary of State from
Rhode Island; Ms. Wendy Weiser, is it
Weiser, fromthe Brennan Center; M ke
Gal | agher, who is project manager for
St atewi de Voter Registration Systemfor the
State of New Jersey; Doug Sanderson, from
the Board of Elections, Oklahoma City; and
M chel e Tassinari, Legal Counsel Election
Di vision for the Comobnweal th of
Massachusetts.

Okay. Please bear with us. Don't

68

leave. | will make ny standard request
that you be certain that your cell phones,
pagers and all other electronic devices are
turned off so as not to distract fromthe
proceedi ngs.

Okay. Secretary Brown, we
understand that you are needing to | eave as
soon as you finish your presentation and we
won't even have an opportunity to ask you
questions directly. But we understand that
you do have the Director of Elections here
to answer questions.

SECRETARY BROWN:  Yes. Jan Ruggiero
right here. Thank you very nuch. What |
want to do is just wal k through our
experi ence establishing the CBRS and then
Jan can get into details and questions that

you have beyond that.
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First of all, I want to thank al
the menbers of the EAC for this opportunity
to tal k about Rhode Island' s experience
successfully installing our Statew de
Central Voter Registration System our
CVRS.

69

And we hope that our experience as
one of the first states to successfully
| aunch the CVRS can provide other states
around the country with sonething of a road
map to a successful inplenentation
t hemsel ves.

So now, for the first time Rhode
Island has a Central Statew de Voter
Regi stration Systemthat allows cities and
towns to maintain accurate voter |ists,
hel ping to elimnate fraud and ensure the
integrity of our elections.

| believe there's nothing nore

important for the integrity of elections
than having accurate voting lists on
el ecti on day.

What | want to do is highlight the
steps that my administration took to
i mpl enent the CVRS in a way that used the
| at est technol ogy, ensured the accuracy of
the list and nade best use of taxpayer's
dol I ars.

My office had several goals when

we began devel oping the process for

70

procuring a Statew de Conputer Voter

Regi stration List. Recognizing that CVRS
woul d be the cornerstone of the Rhode
Island el ectoral process, our goal was to

procure the best possible voter
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regi stration system avail able, above and
beyond conpliance with HAVA nmandat es and
state | aw

W recognize that this
i mpl enentation would be a team effort and
fromthe very start wanted to involve the
39 local Boards of Canvassers, the Board of
El ections and other representatives of
Rhode Island comunities in the process.

In anticipation of Federal funds
appropriated under HAVA, ny office
submitted legislation to the Rhode |sland
General Assenbly that provided for a
st at ewi de dat abase

The | aw al so directed the
Secretary of State to provide all necessary
hardware and software for the 39 |ocal
Boards of Canvassers to mamintain their

| ocal voter registration records; al

71

necessary hardware and software for the

el ectronic integration of our registration
records with the Division of Mtor
Vehicles; all necessary hardware and
software for the electronic integration of
voter registration records fromcertain
agenci es processing voter registrations
with Secretary of State; funds and the
nunmber of registrations processed warrants
the electronic integration. And finally,
additional termnals for access to the
voter files as determned by the Secretary
of State.

This section of the |law al so
stipulated that |ocal boards would continue
to have the responsibility and sole
authority for any addition, correction or
deletion of information fromtheir | ocal

voting records.
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The O fice of the Secretary of
State or the designee of the Secretary of
State would provide training and technica
support for all local Boards of Canvassers

in the operation and maintenance of their

72

| ocal voter registration system

The law did not take any authority
or responsibility for maintenance of |oca
records away from the |ocal Boards of
Canvassers.

Upon taking office, | created the
HAVA Rhode Island Advisory Conmittee to
assist in the witing of the HAVA state
plan. This committee was conprised of
seventy-five individuals and went far
beyond t he m ni mum HAVA requirenments for
menber shi p.

The nenbership included a wide
representati on of stakehol ders sel ected
fromall segnents of the Rhode Island
community. Qur hope was to keep the
process open and have input from as many
groups as possi bl e.

Qur state plan, filed in
August 2003, called for the Secretary of
State to begin the procurement process for
a Conputerized Statewi de Central Voter
Regi stration System inmredi ately.

Let me talk a little bit about the

73

procurement process. Again, we understood
that the 39 cities and towns in Rhode
Island and the State Board of Elections
woul d be critical partners in the

i mpl ementation of the CVRS. M office
invited | ocal Boards of Canvassers and

representatives fromthe state Board of
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El ections to serve on a review comittee
and make comments on the request for
proposal or RFP as it was being drafted
fromJuly to Septenmber in 2003.

In order to procure the best
system for the state, my office organized
and conducted a vendor fair in Septenber of
2003, prior to issuing the RFP
Representatives from a dozen vendors
participated in the 2-day event, attended
by over a hundred people, including state
and local elected officials, |ocal Boards
of Canvassers, interest groups, and the
public

Everyone who attended was asked to
compl ete a questionnaire, evaluating the

systens denonstrated as an additional way

74

for us to get input.

Legal counsel was engaged to
review the RFP in conjunction with state
and Federal law and to ensure that the CVRS
bei ng purchased would neet all the HAVA
requi rements.

The RFP was issued on Cctober 22,
2003, with responses frominterested
vendors due by Novenber 26, 2003. M
office also led a technical review
committee, conprised of representatives of
| ocal Boards of Canvassers and the State
Board of Elections.

This conmittee reviewed and scored
the proposals submitted and held a full day
of presentations for the top scoring
bi dders. At this point, the state's
Department of Admi nistration worked with
the vendor and ny office to obtain best and
final offers and to negotiate the final

| anguage for the contract. The contract
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22 was awarded in March of 2004 to Covansys

23 Cor por at i on.

24 Let me say a little bit now about
75

1 the installation of the CVRS. The contract

2 awar ded to Covansys included devel opnent

3 and installation of all hardware and

4 software associated with the Rhode Island

5 CVRS, as well as the training of users and

6 a support agreenent.

7 In order to obtain the best prices

8 possi ble, my office included the option in

9 the RFP to purchase all hardware

10 separately. The state has a Master Price

11 Agreerment with Dell Conputer Corporation

12 that enabled us to purchase hardware at a

13 cost bel ow that quoted by the vendor.

14 To assure that all 39 cities and

15 towns woul d be connected to the web-based

16 CVRS in a secure and efficient system the

17 office of the Secretary of State assisted

18 i n devel opment of a private high speed

19 governnment network called RI NET-MJUN and

20 l'inked all of the CVRS users to this

21 system

22 Qur office could also provide

23 better support and nore efficient

24 managenent of quality control by having one
76

1 network instead of multiple Internet

2 connecti ons.

3 Additionally, our office procured

4 the services of a network specialist to

5 install the work stations for each of the

6 users in accordance with security

7 procedures set forth by the Secretary of

8 State's I T departnent and in consideration
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of the specific and unique requirenents of
sone of the local Boards of Canvassers.

In Rhode Island, all 39 cities and
towns have nmintained their voter
registration data in separate and uni que
dat abases. In order to assure the accurate
transfer of data, the Ofice of the
Secretary of State contracted with vendors
of the | egacy systens, whenever possible,
to standardi ze the | egacy data for
conversion into the new CVRS

W were able to successfully,
el ectronically convert the voter
registration files for all 39 cities and
towns, as well as any voter history

provided by the nunicipalities in less than

77

a year.

Qur vendor then reviewed all the
street file information gathered from the
39 legacy systems in conjunction with state
district lines, the Postal Service, and the
Census Bureau, thereby assuring that our
new CVRS woul d have a standardi zed
compl ete and accurate street file so that
every registered voter would al ways be
assigned to the correct precinct.

Thi s process discovered that
| egacy voter lists scattered across the
state had over 14,000 errors, including
people registered in the wong precincts
and even in the wong towns. Sone of those
errors included city and town precinct
lines that were incorrectly drawn and
address errors, such as incorrect street
nunbers and m snanmed streets.

These corrections elimnated the
opportunity for error by designating street

names and a range of numbers from which the

file:///C)/Templ/transcript_042605-02.htm[7/16/2010 3:50:03 PM]



23
24

© 0O N o 0o~ W N PP

N RN N NN R P R R R R R R R R
A W N P O © 0 N O o0 » W N B O

© 00 N O 00 b~ WN B

[EnN
o

| ocal board could choose when adding a

voter.

78

Now a little bit about the
functionality of the CVRS. The devel opnent
of the functionality of the CVRS began in
March and conti nued through August of 2004.
Qur office contracted with retired |oca
election officials to assist in the testing
of the CVRS functions. This task force
of retired election officials worked in
conjunction with the current users and ny
office to test the functionality of the
system as each nodul e was bei ng prepared

Rhode Island CVRS is nore than
just a database listing registered voters.
It is the tool for streamining voter
regi strati on managenent that exceeded the
functions of the |egacy systens that were
bei ng repl aced.

Sone of the highlights of the
systemare all official comrunication with
voters are now automatically generated and
tracked by the CVRS. Reninder screens that
| ocal boards see will advise staff if one
of the voter's records has been registered

in anot her town.

79

I nactive voters are tracked. And
after two Federal elections have el apsed
with no comunication with the voter,
rem nder notices are generated to rempve
the voter.

Finally, in Rhode Island, the
Di vision of Mdttor Vehicles electronically
subnmits all voter registration applications
taken at DW offices. The records appear

on a CVRS reninder screen for the
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appropriate local board that, in turn
accepts or rejects the application.

The CVRS will continue to
streaml ine voter registration and will
ensure our voter roles are accurate. |t
will allow election officials to update
voter registration information i mediately
as it is received at the nunicipal |evel
And the systemincludes safeguards to
ensure that voter registration records are
accurate and up-to-date.

| hope this testinmony and this
experience is helpful and will provide sone

clarification and sone solutions to sone of

80

the issues and chal |l enges that CVRS
presents. Thank you for your tine, thank
the panel. And I'Il turn it over to Jan
for any questions the people have for our
experi ence in Rhode Island.

CHAIR HI LLMAN: Thank you very much for
joining us, M. Secretary.

SECRETARY BROMWN: M pl easure

CHAIR HI LLMAN: W& will proceed with
the panelists, Comm ssioners, and then we
will ask questions after each panelist has
made a presentation

Qur next presenter is Wendy

Wi ser, Associate Counsel Brennan Center
for Justice at the New York University
School of Law.

M5. WEI SER:  Good afternoon, Chair
H |l man and Comm ssioners. And thank you
for the opportunity to address you today.

The Brennan Center is pleased that

the Commi ssion has issued its first
gui dance on Statew de Voter Databases and
is listing input to inprove that guidance.

Because the guidance is |imted
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1 in scope and only begins to touch on sone

2 of the issues states are facing in

3 i mpl enenti ng HAVA' s dat abase requirenents

4 I will address what we believe is mssing

5 from and should be added to that guidance

6 As you know, the main purpose of

7 HAVA' s dat abase requirenents is to ensure

8 that states maintain a voter list that is

9 as conplete and as accurate as possible.
10 While HAVA requires that states try to
11 renove ineligible voters and duplicates
12 fromits lists, it also requires that
13 states protect voters' rights by ensuring
14 that the name of each registered voter
15 appears on the list and that only voters
16 who are not registered and who are not
17 eligible are renpved.
18 Unfortunately, the current
19 gui dance doesn't provide states with
20 sufficient direction as to how they should
21 protect voters rights as they inplenment the
22 statewi de database requirenments. W
23 believe it's inperative that the Comm ssion
24 provi de gui dance on these issues at the

82

1 outset, because it'll be very difficult and
2 costly to nodify a poorly designed database
3 that doesn't have adequate safeguards for

4 voters' rights.

5 Since time is short, I'Il focus on
6 the nost inportant protections that we

7 reconmend the Conmi ssion include in its

8 gui dance. There is greater detail in ny

9 witten testinony. And npost of these we

10 beli eve are conpell ed by HAVA, sone of them
11 are reconmended best practices.
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First, as the guidance states,
HAVA requires that states try to match
voter registration information with
information in other databases. Once a
match is found, the voter is exenpt from
HAVA's I D requirenents and the state can
better ensure that the records are kept
up-to-date and accurate.

We believe it's inmportant that the
Conmi ssi on provi de gui dance on what
mat chi ng protocol states should use and
what they should do if they don't find a

match. And specifically, we believe that

83

states mnust devel op uniform and transparent
mat chi ng protocols that maxim ze election
officials' ability to find matching
records.

These protocols must address the
i nevitable typos and other errors that may
exist in either of the databases that are
being matched and the fact that different
dat abases record data in different ways.

More inportantly, because it's
extrenmely difficult to reliably match data
in two different databases, each of which
does report data in different ways, states
must not reject voter registration
applications nerely because they're unable
to match the record

And two anecdotes make clear the
need for these guidelines. The nost
i nfamous exanpl e of bad matching is the
list of suspected felons Florida devel oped
in 2004. The state contractor that had
compiled that list did so by matching the
names on the state's voter |ist against the

records maintained by the Departnment of

84
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1 Corrections. For a match to be found the
2 contractor required matching information in
3 a variety of fields, including a field for
4 race.

5 The problem was that one database
6 had a category for H spanics and the other
7 didn't. So the result was a list that

8 systematically excluded Hi spanics. And in
9 a simlar vein, a matching protocol that
10 doesn't check for transposed first and | ast
11 names, that mght systematically fail to
12 find matches for Asian Americans.
13 Regar dl ess of how good a state's
14 mat chi ng protocols are errors are
15 inevitable. It's therefore essential that
16 the Commi ssion nake clear that states may
17 not refuse to register a voter whose
18 information it is unable to match. And as
19 | explained in ny witten testinmny, we
20 believe that this rule is actually
21 conpel | ed by HAVA
22 Most of the states we've surveyed
23 indicate that they won't reject voter
24 registration applications just because they
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1 can't find a match with driver's license or
2 soci al security records. But several of

3 the states said that they will reject those
4 applications. Not only would this violate
5 HAVA, but it would also lead to mass

6 di senfranchi senment of voters.

7 New York City's recent experience
8 suggests the potential scope of the

9 di saster that would ensue. Last Septenber
10 the city's Board of Elections sent 15,000
11 registration records with driver's license
12 nunbers to the state's Departnent of Motor
13 Vehicles. The DW fl agged al nost 3, 000 of
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those records as not matching any records
in its database

Fortunately, the city Board of
El ections did an audit of its database by
review ng the scanned original of each of
the voter registration records that didn't
produce a match. It found that the
driver's license nunbers on 99.7 percent of
those records were incorrectly entered by
election officials. Had the city rejected

those applications for failure to produce a

86

mat ch, close to 20 percent of new

regi strants who had supplied driver's

i cense nunbers woul d have been

di senfranchi sed because of typos. And this
is precisely the kind of harm we believe
HAVA was intended to prevent.

And al though list audit procedures
shoul d be required, that won't entirely
solve the problem It's inpossible for
election officials to catch all errors hy
manual |y reviewi ng thousands of
registration fornms in a really short tine
period. And what's nore, audits of
registration records won't catch errors in
the matchi ng dat abases.

And the Social Security
Administration estinates that at least 10
percent of efforts to match information
with its database will be inaccurate. And
it is unacceptable for a state to nmake a
citizen's access to the franchise turn on
t hese odds.

Second, the gui dance says al npst

not hi ng about how states can conply with

87
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1 HAVA' s requirements that new voter

2 regi strations and updates to existing voter
3 records are accurately reflected in the

4 st at ewi de dat abase

5 W believe it will be a serious

6 failure for states not to use their new

7 voter registration technologies to better

8 ensure that all eligible voters have access
9 to the franchise. To neet these
10 requi renents, we believe that the
11 Commi ssi on shoul d recomrend that states
12 take steps to nake sure that all voter
13 regi stration agencies, including the notor
14 vehi cl e agencies, social services and
15 disability agencies be electronically
16 integrated with the voter database or at
17 | east have the capability of electronically
18 transmtting voter registration records to
19 t he dat abase
20 The Comm ssi on shoul d specify that
21 dat abase coordination be used not only for
22 the purpose of verifying voter infornmation,
23 but also for the purpose of correcting,
24 suppl ementi ng and updating information and
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1 voter registration forns and records. And
2 it would also be good if the database nmde
3 it easier for voters to check or correct to
4 their own registration records.

5 Third, the gui dance says al nost

6 not hi ng about how states can fulfill their
7 obligation to establish safeguards to

8 ensure that eligible voters are not renoved
9 in error fromthe Ilist.

10 Strong protections against

11 erroneous purges are needed because there's
12 no reliable nmethod of generating accurate
13 lists of ineligible voters or duplicate

14 records. And specifically we recomend
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15 that states nust devel op uniform and

16 nondi scrim natory and transparent standards
17 for determ ning when a registration record
18 is flagged for renoval. And those

19 standards should include nultiple |ayers of
20 checks.
21 Bef ore renoving any nane from the
22 list, states must notify the voter and
23 provi de her an opportunity to correct her
24 record. And this is essential to ensure

89

1 due process of law. And states should not
2 engage in purges within 90 days of an

3 el ection, other than with respect to people
4 who become ineligible during that period

5 W believe the guidance should

6 al so include security measures, including

7 that statew de databases keep detailed

8 el ectronic records of all database

9 transactions, tracking by whom and when any

10 changes or renmovals are nmade; that the

11 dat abase be capabl e of generating reports
12 of all these transactions; and that there
13 be security protocols and authorization

14 procedures to prevent unauthorized persons
15 from accessing, destroying or tanpering

16 with voter records, such as different

17 | evel s of access and authorization built
18 into the database

19 And finally, the guidance says
20 not hi ng about how states can conply with
21 HAVA' s privacy requirenents. (Quidance on
22 this issue is inportant to ensure that a
23 statew de database that is linked to other
24 dat abases doesn't |eave voters susceptible

90

1 to identity theft.

2 And there's nore detail in the
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witten testinony. In short, one of the
mai n pur poses, inpetuses of HAVA was the
di scovery that up to three mllion eligible
voters were denied the vote in 2000 because
admi nistrative errors prevented their names

from being found on the state's voter

lists.

Comput eri zation of those lists
will not elimnate registration practice
errors. It will, however, nake it easier

for states to update, verify and correct
voter records and to better protect voters
from di senfranchi sement due to errors.

We urge the Conmmi ssion to provide
states with better guidance as to how they
shoul d protect voters' rights as they
i mpl ement HAVA' s dat abase requirenent and
adopting the reconmendati ons | have nmde
t oday.

Thank you very nuch.

CHAI R HI LLMAN:  Thank you.

Qur next presenter is M chael

91

Gal | agher, who is the project manager for
the State of New Jersey for its statew de
voter registration system

MR. GALLAGHER:  Thank you. Good
afternoon, Chair Hillman, menbers of the
Conmi ssion. Thank you for inviting New
Jersey to participate in this inmportant
endeavor .

CHAIR HI LLMAN:  And if | could just
ask, | know she will ask, if you could slow
down. Don't try to get 30 mnutes of
testimony into seven, no matter how fast
you speak, it won't happen.

MR, GALLAGHER: | actually will
truncate it a little bit so we can --

CHAIR HI LLMAN: Speak slowy so our
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record will accurately reflect your
testinony. Thank you.

MR GALLAGHER  Thank you. It is our
sincere pleasure to provide you with
i nformati on regarding our progress in the
i mpl ementation of a Statew de Voter
Regi strati on System

As Ms. Hillman has indicated, |

92

represent the State of New Jersey Ofice of
the Attorney Ceneral. | amtheir Statew de
Vot er Registration Project Mnager.

New Jersey has travel ed a very
long and at tinmes somewhat chall enging road
to unite the 21 counties and to get to the
poi nt where we are today, which is truly a
col l aborative effort between election
officials representing the 21 counties and
the state.

Change, as is made inevitable by
virtue of the inplenentation of the
Statewi de Voter Registration System this
| evel of change does not conme without
resi stance, wi thout concern. But through
an open and conprehensive conmuni cative
process with the election officials of New
Jersey, we have overcone many of those
chal | enges. W have eased the nenbers
resi stances. W have quieted sone of those
concerns.

Wiile it is true that there wll
al ways be issues that collectively we do

not agree on, we are all working together
93
toward a common goal at this point of

successfully inplenmenting a Statew de Voter

Regi stration System
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The State of New Jersey has
recently contracted with Covansys, an SVRS
solution provider to inplement an SVRS for
New Jersey. W have chosen El ectioNet for
our systemand we are currently in the
process of conpleting the joint application
and devel opnent process so that a fina
speci fication docunent can be drafted and
used as the basis for assuring that the
application will nmeet 100 percent of the
State of New Jersey's requirenments

There are nultiple phases in
successfully inplenmenting a systemof this
magni t ude, many of which are typically
pl anned out over a 24 or even a 30-nonth
peri od. But because of our tine
constraints we have put many of these
phases on parallel tracks. Wth the
cooperation of the election officials, we
are confident that we can achieve our

common goals and have a fully functiona

94
systemin place by January 1st, 2006
Now, for those of you who are
unfamiliar with New Jersey, | can tell you

that election officials in New Jersey are
anong the nost passionate and perhaps the
nost dedicated group of professionals |'ve
come across in nearly 17 years of
government. And it has been the result of
this very passion and professionalismthat
has propelled us beyond our differences and
united us in a comon goal

The state understood early on that
it would not be easy to elicit the support
of all 21 counties for Statew de Voter
Regi strati on System because for so |ong
this effort has been the sole

responsibility of the local offices. And
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gaining this support has been and conti nues
to prove challenging. But as is true of
any relationship, having a basis of trust
is the foundation as the key to success.
And the state has recogni zed and enbraced
this concept by working diligently to

establish this trust.
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This was acconplished by making
the process an open process and sharing al
information, no matter how minor, with the
county election officials. W enbraced
them as partners and found conpromni se on
i ssues that were inportant to them
Moreover, we listened to them and took
their concerns seriously and made it a
point to never |et any concern go
unaddr essed.

The SVRS and its inpending
i mpl erent ati on becanme a di scussi on point at
every election-related function we hosted
or attended. W established committees to
work on various phases of the project and
we ensured that county election officials
across the board, superintendents of
el ections, boards of elections, county
clerks and municipal clerks were well
represented on those committees.

Covansys joined the state with an
exi sting application, known as ElectioNet,
which is already inplenmented in

Connecticut, West Virginia and Rhode Isl and
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and which is currently in the process of
being inplenmented in Miine, New Hanpshire
| daho, Nevada and now New Jersey.

The existing application cane to

New Jersey al ready neeting approxi mately
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85 percent of our requirenents, one of

val uabl e benefits of selecting an existing
product that has go to through the

devel opnent process in several states.

The El ecti oNet system provides the
ability to process el ection managenent,
pre-el ection preparation, petition
managenent, absentee ballots and ongoi ng
adm nistration with mninml custom
configuration.

El ecti oNet al so provides a
majority of the reporting capabilities
t hrough predesigned reports and the ability
to generate custom ad hoc reports as
required.

This is all very well and good,
but unless the people who are going to use
the system actually buy into it, we've got

absol utely nothing. One of the mgjor

97

hurdl es we've had to overcone has been the
el ection officials confidence in the
central server, particularly in the face of
any potential nmal function or breakdown.

Addr essi ng concerns surroundi ng
their ability to continue to retain the
same level of functionality and to provide
a level of service they are accustoned to
providing was inperative to gaining county
support for the SVRS initiative.

The state addressed this concern
by creating an architecture where each of
the 21 counties would have its own server
to work fromin the event of a catastrophic
failure. These servers captured data at
the local level and passed it to the state
on a conceptually realtinme basis. This
appears to be in conformity with the

i nformati on provided in Section 3, Guidance
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on Statewi de Voter Registration Lists in
the recently drafted docunent we're here to
di scuss today.

The State of New Jersey's

i mpl ementation plan includes the rollout of

98

the SVRS to pilot counties. These
counties, whose collective data represents
approxi mately one-third of the voter
registration data in the state play a
critical role in helping us in successfully
conmpl eting this inplenentation.

As to our experience in
i mpl enenting within these 6 counties, we
will inprove upon our inplenentation,
execution and ensure a snoother transition
to the remaining counties. It is
anticipated that these 6 pilot counties
will be fully operational in using the
statew de systemin Novenber of 2005.

Wth regard to the Proposed
Vol untary Gui dance on | nplenmentation of
Statewi de Voter Registration Lists as
drafted by the EAC, New Jersey appl auds
this effort and concurs with the content
devel oped thus far, as it directly reflects
many of the practices the State of New
Jersey already enploys in administering the
i mpl enentati on of New Jersey's Statew de

Vot er Registration System

99

It is never too late to cone out
with these guidelines. Mny of these
gui delines that we're seeing now are
val i dating some of the work we've already
done. | mean, we've had constant

comruni cation with your offices to ensure
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7 that we were on the right track prior to

8 the release of the guidelines. And we hope
9 to continue providing feedback as they were
10 devel oped.
11 And | loved your comrents. |
12 t hought they were wonderful actually. She
13 made some very good points about not
14 di senfranchi sing some of the voters by
15 virtue of inplenentation of this system
16 which is, quite frankly, one of the |argest
17 topics that we discussed in New Jersey.
18 So it would be interesting to see
19 gui delines that would help us overcone sone
20 of those chall enges.
21 So on that note, |I'mgoing to wap
22 up ny remarks for the last statement in ny
23 seven mnutes. | want to thank you again
24 for allowing New Jersey to participate in
100
1 this and to share its successes with you.
2 And | hope our input is helpful.
3 CHAIR HI LLMAN. Thank you very nmuch.
4 And you did stay within your 7 m nutes.
5 Okay. Qur next presentation will
6 be M. Doug Sanderson, Secretary of the
7 Okl ahoma County El ection Board, Cklahoma
8 Cty, lahona.
9 MR. SANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chair.

10 I am from Gkl ahoma and in Ckl ahoma, we

11 speak slowy.

12 CHAIR HILLMAN.  You still only have

13 7 m nutes.

14 MR. SANDERSON: | only have one page of
15 doubl e- spaced comments to make and it will
16 take 7 minutes to read that.

17 Madam Chair and nenbers of the

18 Commi ssion, it is an honor to address the
19 El ecti on Assistance Comm ssion regarding

20 the voluntary guidance on inplenentation of
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Statewi de Voter Registration Lists.
Speaki ng on behalf of ny colleagues in the
Okl ahorma El ecti on Managenent System we

appreci ate the opportunity to participate

101

in the hearing and to offer our experience
and perspective on the subject.

We believe that any guidance on
the subject of Statew de Voter Registration
Dat abase requi rements of HAVA shoul d be
flexible. 1t should not create
restrictions or limt the range of possible
solutions from which individual states may
choose to neet the responsibilities.

I n Gkl ahoma, our Statew de
Vot er Registration Database has been in
pl ace since 1990. At the tinme it was
i npl enented, only two or three counties in
Okl ahoma had conputerized voter
registration lists and it was not easy for
those counties to give up their individua
systens in favor of a state system

In many states, individua
counties have invested |arge amounts of
nmoney in their own voter registration lists
and do not want to abandon them  States
should be free to adopt their own
guidelines to create, where possible, a

state database from existing county

102

dat abases.

We encourage interaction between
states to evaluate and identify other
systens and procedures that can be suitable
for use in their states.

When I ahorma was devel oping a
St atewi de Voter Database, our project team

eval uated nine different voter registration
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systens and benefitted greatly from that
interaction. The project team | earned what
to do, as well as what not to do

We al so encourage cooperation
bet ween county and state election
officials. In Olahoma's election
managenent system we have a long history
of such cooperation. Local election
officials are accustoned to follow ng the
|l ead of the State Election Board Secretary.
And one reason our system has been so
successful is that the State El ection Board
Secretary routinely seeks counsel from the
77 County Election Board Secretaries in our
state. Qur unified, uniformelection

system serves us well. And nost

103

importantly, it serves our voters well.

Okl ahoma' s plans for 2006 seem to
be in conpliance with the recomendations
contained in the Proposed Vol untary
Qui dance on Inplenmentation of the Statew de
Voter Registration Lists docunment. W're
pl eased that our efforts do not seemto be
in conflict with EAC s Vol untary GQui dance
on this matter.

When our State Voter Registration
System was created 15 years ago, the
project was led by the State El ection Board
Staff and the State Election Board
Secretary. A consulting firm was enpl oyed
to do the research to develop the plan and
to recomend and acquire hardware and to
wite or adopt software.

County El ection Board
representatives, the end users of the
system were involved in every stage of the
design of the systemand it came to be

known as the Cklahoma El ecti on Managenent
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23 System

24 CEMS conplies in many ways with
104

1 requi renments of HAVA, but will require sone

2 significant upgrades to comply fully. At

3 present, each County El ection Board has

4 access only to its own voter list. And

5 only the State Election Board can access

6 the full statewide I|ist.

7 As | understand our plans for

8 complying with HAVA in 2006, the State

9 El ection Board will create a website on

10 which the full statew de database will be

11 avai l abl e to authorized County Election

12 Board personnel .

13 It will be accessed with a

14 password assigned to each county. The |ist

15 will be updated daily. W do not envision,

16 however, a situation where a County

17 El ection Board officials will be able to

18 enter data directly or obtain directly data

19 fromother counties within the system

20 We do regularly receive

21 electronically State Health Departnent

22 i nformation on deaths of klahonma residents

23 and information from the State Departnent

24 of Public Safety about the drivers license.
105

1 For information on felony convictions, we

2 obtain our information manually from each

3 County El ection Board, from each County

4 Clerk. And this procedure is not expected

5 to change.

6 In conclusion, | believe the

7 Conmi ssion's voluntary gui dance proposal on

8 i mpl ement ati on of Statew de Voter

9 Regi stration Lists is on the right track.
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10 The guidance will be hel pful to those

11 charged with the responsibility of
12 i mpl enenting the Statew de Registered Voter
13 Li st provisions of the Help Anerica Vote
14 Act of 2002.
15 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Thank you very much.
16 Qur final presentation, Ms. Mchelle
17 Tassinari, Legal Counsel with the Elections
18 Di vision of the Secretary of the
19 Commonweal th of Massachusetts. Thank you.
20 M5. TASSI NARI: Thank you, Madam Chair
21 and Commissioners. 1'd like to thank you
22 for the opportunity to participate on this
23 panel and to provide conments on Proposed
24 Vol untary Guidance on | nplenmentation
106
1 Statewi de Voter Registration Lists.
2 CHAI R HI LLMAN: Excuse ne. Everybody
3 north of Maryl and speaks pretty quickly.
4 So if I could ask you to just slow your
5 pace down.
6 M5. TASSINARI: First, | will give you
7 sonme background before |I actually provide
8 comments. I n Massachusetts, we have had a
9 Statewi de Voter Registration List since
10 1995. The Voter Registration Informtion
11 System known as VRIS, is a single,
12 uniform official, centralized,
13 interactive, conputerized, statew de voter
14 registration list, that was designed to
15 comply with the NVRA, as well as
16 i mpl enenting state |egislation and
17 regul ati ons.
18 As a result of such |egislation,
19 all cities and towns in Massachusetts are
20 required to maintain voting and el ection
21 related information using the centralized
22 system
23 The VRIS is a realtine database
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24 that supports over a thousand users in each
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1 of the 351 cities and towns of the

2 Commonweal th. The VRIS is also used for

3 mai nt enance of |ocal census information

4 The system was designed and

5 remains a closed network with all users

6 directly connected to the database rather

7 than using a Internet-based system A dual
8 | ayer of network password security exists

9 and users nust |log onto a Wndows domain

10 controller for network | ogon and a separate
11 user | D for database/application |og-on

12 Each user in the Commonweal th has

13 i ndi vi dual user |ogons and pass codes to

14 access the application and the database.

15 And the database log-on is a unique and

16 traceabl e database identifier

17 The equi prent used by each

18 muni ci pality was provided by the State,

19 i ncludi ng hardware and software. Each
20 muni ci pality received at |east one conputer
21 with monitor, mouse, keyboard, scanning
22 device and printer. The nunber of systens
23 depl oyed was based upon the nunber of
24 regi stered voters in the municipality.

108

1 The State al so provides technica
2 support through a help desk, a division of
3 the O fice of the Secretary of the

4 Commonweal th. Additionally, new users are
5 provided with training in their office upon
6 request.

7 The functionality of our central

8 dat abase greatly exceeds those required by
9 HAVA.  Although the system was first

10 i mpl enented in 1995, it has evolved greatly
11 to include additional functionality,
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12 i ncludi ng el ecti on nmai ntenance, such as

13 absentee ballot tracking, election result
14 tallying and ballot generation software.

15 In ny opinion, one of the best

16 features added was an expanded e- mail

17 capability. Each of the users can e-mail
18 each other, as well as using broadcast

19 e-mai|l function. This is an inportant too
20 to quickly comunicate with |ocal election
21 officials when a new | aw i s passed or
22 policy inpl enmented.
23 Al 't hough the required functions
24 only relate to voter information, the

109

1 functionality and the multiple

2 functionality | think is inmportant. Such
3 as for our voter lists, there are multiple
4 ways to print the voter list. The voter

5 lists denotes inactive voters, absentee

6 voters and those required to show

7 identification. The voters lists print

8 with a bar code to allow for scanning to

9 update voter history after the election.
10 The voter history is retained for al

11 voters, including party changes, address
12 changes, nane changes, as well as each

13 election in which the voter participates.
14 Duplicate voters. The system
15 identifies users of potential duplicates
16 when registering new voters, based on first
17 nane, |last nane, former nane, if

18 appl i cable, and date of birth. And al

19 potential matches are displayed, and if

20 verified, former registration is cancelled
21 Notices. The system prints

22 acknow edgrment notices with their polling
23 pl ace and party and ID requirenent if

24 necessary, for that voter. The system al so
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1 prints mailing labels for confirmation

2 notices to be sent to inactive voters. And
3 the system al so generates renoval noti ces.
4 The system al so has nomi nati on of
5 petition process, which allow the |ocal

6 election officials to certify signatures of
7 regi stered voters on initiative petitions

8 as well as nom nation papers, which

9 prevents a voter from signing nore than

10 once or being certified nore than once and
11 also identifies if the voter is in the

12 wong district or ineligible to sign for a
13 particul ar candi date.

14 It al so has an absentee ball ot

15 mai nt enance process. It maintains the date
16 that the ballot was requested, the date the
17 bal | ot was sent, the date the ballot was

18 returned and whether it was accepted or

19 rejected. It also houses a place for a
20 separate nmiling address for absentee
21 ballots and prints mailing |abels which
22 include on the label itself the ward
23 precinct, party and whether the voter needs
24 to show ID on the label for the nmailing

111

1 pur poses.

2 It also has the capability of

3 mai ntai ning specially qualified voter

4 status of those persons who are not

5 registered that fall under the Federal

6 Voting Assistance Program wth the sane

7 information as regular voters. It also has
8 the capability of printing different

9 reports.

10 The ballot tallying process also
11 all ows local election officials to enter

12 their results. This is required for state
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el ections, but optional for |oca
el ections.

Once the number of ballots cast is
entered into the system the results nust
add up before they can certify. It also
enabl es, once the results are in there and
certified, the users can sort the results
by candi date, precinct, party or question.
And the results are saved electronically
for historical purposes, which serve as a
qui ck reference guide for many | oca

el ection officials.

112

The system al so tracks provisiona
ballots. The nunicipalities enter al
information to allow our office to provide
voters with determinations as to whether
their ballots was counted and why since we
have the free access systemw th our 1-800
nunber .

We al so use a street nmintenance
process. The streets for each city and
town are nmintained in the system and
denoted by district. One feature that we
have found is helpful with using the street
mai nt enance data is to allow voters on our
website to look up their polling places as
well as their locally elected officials by
entering their street address.

Presently, our systemis not fully
HAVA conpliant. The one piece that we are
mssing is the verification with the
Regi stry of Mtor Vehicles, which is
currently being devel oped by our in-house
devel opnent team working with the Registry
of Mdtor Vehicles devel opnent team

| agree that the success of any

113
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1 system i s dependent upon a cooperative

2 effort by state and | ocal election

3 officials. In Massachusetts, elections are
4 conducted on a municipal |evel at the

5 direction of 351 local election officials.
6 Prior to the inplenmentation of

7 VRIS, each nmunicipality had a different

8 system of mmintaining voters. The VRS

9 system exists today as a result of

10 cooperative effort of local election

11 officials and the state. The devel opnment
12 of the original systemand all subsequent
13 nmodi ficati ons has been achi eved by

14 suggestions and requests from the users

15 t hensel ves.

16 The staff that maintains the

17 dat abase regularly neets with a user group
18 which is conprised of representatives of

19 both the Cty and Town Cerk's
20 Associ ations. Any user that has
21 suggestions provide themto the user group
22 and then the user group presents themto
23 our staff.
24 This process has led to the

114

1 devel opnent of a user friendly systemwth
2 extensive functionality. The process has
3 also led to the successful transition from
4 | ocal systens to using the statew de

5 system

6 Addi tionally, having

7 representatives fromboth cities and towns
8 provi des each with a different perspective
9 of the usability of suggested nodifications
10 relative to the size of the nunicipality.
11 | also agree with the proposed

12 guidelines, but it is inperative to define
13 the obligations of all parties clearly.

14 The VRIS has requl ati ons that define what
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15 i nformati on nust specifically be entered

16 into the systemand the tineliness in which
17 such entries nust be made. Such

18 definitions are critical to ensure the

19 accurateness of the information
20 The proposed gui dance is hel pful
21 for the devel opment and inplenentation of
22 the system but in ny opinion, it is
23 essential to include that any system being
24 devel oped nust incorporate the present

115

1 functionality of local systens already

2 being used. |If the system provided to a

3 |l ocal election official does not provide

4 the functions that they already have in

5 their local system they will nost likely

6 mai ntain both systems. And in ny

7 experience fromthe transition of |oca

8 systens to the statew de systemin

9 Massachusetts, this is a dangerous practice
10 that results in one list being conproni sed
11 The capabilities of such systens
12 can expand as user demands expand

13 Accordingly, | think it's inportant to

14 continually inprove any systemto nake it
15 more useful. However, it would be hel pful
16 if the guidance would include the types of
17 information the El ection Assistance

18 Conmi ssi on concl udes are necessary to

19 successful inplementation, not just the
20 nanes of voters, but also any other
21 informati on that the Comm ssion may seek in
22 the future, such as that related to
23 absentee ballots and provisional ballots.
24 Again, |1'd like to thank you for

116

1 the opportunity to participate in this
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2 process. And if there are any further

3 questions, |'d be nore than happy to answer
4 them Thank you.

5 CHAIR HI LLMAN. Thank you to all the

6 panel i sts. Conmi ssioner Soaries, we can

7 begin the questioning with you.

8 COW SSI ONER SOARIES: | have no

9 questi ons.

10 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Al right.

11 Vi ce- Chai r man.

12 VI CE- CHAI RVAN DeGREGORI O  Thank you
13 Madam Chair. M. Wiser, thank you for

14 your conments. We've heard from el ection
15 officials, but | think it's inportant for
16 us to hear other viewpoints, certainly.

17 And you rai se sone good issues in your

18 testinmony in tal king about periodic audits
19 of the information that's put into the
20 systens; | think that's certainly a good
21 i dea and the states should devel op uniform
22 nondi scrimnatory and transparent standards
23 for determ ning when a registration record
24 is subject for renoval fromthe I|ist.

117

1 Certainly, we want to nmake sure

2 that when public officials renpve sonmeone's
3 name from a voter registration list for

4 what ever reason, that there is a record of
5 it that is transparent, that people know

6 why it was done and can defend why it was
7 done.

8 We tal k here about having

9 registration forns submitted to state

10 officials at voter registration sites,

11 driver's license offices, other state

12 of fices and processed on an expedited

13 basis. Certainly, there's ternms within

14 HAVA that are subject to sone

15 interpretation. And this working group
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16 tried get to that.

17 How woul d you define expedited
18 basi s?
19 M5. VWEISER Well, | wanted to explain
20 I didn't have an opportunity to say it
21 today, but with respect to that witten
22 testimony, the guidance currently does
23 reference that local officials have to
24 enter the data on an expedited basis, but
118

1 it doesn't talk about what happens to the

2 data when it reaches other officials before
3 it reaches -- and we believe that HAVA

4 really does require the entire processing

5 to be done on an expedited basis.

6 I unfortunately, can't give an

7 answer to what an appropriate tinme frame

8 woul d be because | have not studied what

9 the different ranges of tinme periods are.
10 Wth the database, we believe that it could
11 be done within a day, once all the

12 electronic integration is set up. |

13 haven't studied to see whether that is

14 feasible, that exact timng yet, so | wll
15 hope to have an opportunity to respond

16 after this hearing on that.

17 VI CE- CHAI RMAN DeGREGORI O Sure. And
18 we recogni ze that voter registrations cone
19 in, thousands of them come in on one hand
20 through driver's license offices and state
21 of fices through the state and others cone
22 in fromthe local officials, through voter
23 registration groups. And it's not part of
24 our gui dance, but there are sone problens

119

1 with voter -- people who register voter's

2 groups who don't get their registrations in
3 on atinely basis; that's a continuing
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probl em

I"d like to ask the folks here,
we've got Rhode Island and New Jersey, who
described their inplenentations since HAVA
since HAVA was passed, and how you had to
come forth through RFPs, put together
groups and nove forth to put together your
St atewi de Voter Registration Database. And
we have others, Cklahoma and Massachusetts
descri be your 10-year process, you' ve had
it for over 10 years and that experience
that you've had in doing so. And then, of
course, the subject is this guidance that
we' ve proposed here.

There are some states, a few
states, couple of big ones that really
haven't done anything. | mean, to -- and
the time is ticking and January 1st, 2006
will be here soon. Do you see, any of you
see anything in this guidance that could

delay inplenmentation in those states or

120

m ght the guidance that we issue help these
states and benefit them a benefit that you
didn't have when you put together and put
together your RFPs in your systens nonths
and years ago. Jan, you can go ahead and
start.

M5. RUGA ERO. | see any information
that you can provide them as a benefit.
The best way that | can descri be Rhode
Island for other states is you have to | ook
at Rhode Island as a county.

And what we did, these bigger
states are going to have to mrror in each
county. So there will have to be sonebody
above where | was who oversees the county
| eaders and the county leaders will have to

go out and to do exactly what | did to ny
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18 39 cities and towmns. And it's going to

19 have to happen sinultaneously or it's never
20 going to get done. It's a nassive project.
21 But whatever guidelines we can give them
22 and direction for fast-tracking, certain
23 t hi ngs and whatnot, absolutely.
24 MR. GALLAGHER  Yeah. It is a--
121

1 think that any guidelines that are provided
2 are certainly helpful. | think one of the
3 things that certainly hel ped New Jersey

4 that are in these guidelines that | just

5 recently read was the fact that there could
6 be local, sort of a localized collection of
7 data and servers.

8 We spent nmonths in New Jersey

9 fighting about this with the counties and |
10 do nean fighting, to the point where there
11 was alnost a lawsuit filed on behalf of the
12 counties because they felt it was their

13 data. And this is no secret. And you

14 know, the communication plan and all that
15 hel ped, you know, Kkind of bridge those

16 troubl ed waters.

17 But in reality, had we had sone of
18 this guidance up front, the state nmay have
19 been nore inclined to agree with that
20 architecture fromthe get go. So certainly
21 that's going to help some. But quite
22 frankly, with 8 nonths |eft before January
23 1st, if you're not in the deterninative
24 process at this point, | just -- | don't

122

1 even know how we're going to do it, | nean,
2 and | know we're going to do it because |

3 don't sleep until it happens, but | just --
4 I just don't know how it could get done.
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SECRETARY SANDERSON:  In nmy coments |
mentioned flexibility and, you know, in the
upper top-down or the bottomup and all
that, and the reason for that was, of
course, Cklahonma is basically a top-down or
however you want to phrase it, state. W
have a statew de system

But | think the Commi ssion shoul d
be cautious about how specific they get in
their Voluntary Quidance because sone
states, as you discovered, may find
thensel ves in situations where they don't
have time to develop really a statew de
system and they're going to have to cobble
sonet hi ng together from anong the different
counties to nake it work, to conmply in
2006. So that's my general conments.

We obviously, you know, in
Okl ahoma think a statewide systemwith a

statew de database is preferable, but just

123
realizing the time franmes involved here,
some state may have to do otherw se, at
least initially.
M5. TASSINARI: | would agree that any

gui dance is obviously helpful. | would
like to say that | think it's inportant to
remenber that we're to include in

gui delines what is the mninmminformation
that you think needs to go into the system
but also to enphasize that although this
may be the minimal and this is the deadline
to have that mniml informtion added,
that it's a growing feature, that you can
add to the systemto include additional
functionality after January 1st. That what
you have in place as of January 1st, 2006
does not have to be the final systemthat

you use forever; that it is a systemthat
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can grow and expand as the needs grow and
expand and as you learn from your
experi ence.

M5. WEISER: | just wanted to add
really encourage the Conmmi ssion not to

wat er down any of its recomendati ons or

124

HAVA's requirements in the interest of the
time frame. Hopefully, states can devel op
systens that can grow in their
capabilities. W don't think that any of
the protection should be left out.

This is a massive undertaking that
states are not likely to do nore than once
and they should do it right the first tinme.
And if they're behind at all, then they can
figure out other ways to get up to speed
But | don't think one of those ways is
wat eri ng down the protections in HAVA and
for voter rights.

MR. GALLAGHER: And just to bank on
that a little bit, there seens not to be a
at least it's not apparent to nme or | don't
know about the public, a communication
bet ween the Justice Departnent and the EAC
So | guess there's that uncertainty out
there that the guidelines you' re putting
out, will the Justice Departnent actually
accept as this is the appropriate
interpretation of HAVA

So when we see a lot of your --

125

sonme of your advice cone our way that are
sonewhat disclaimed, you know, this is only
our opinion, this is our interpretation,
the Justice Department nay see it
differently, that puts a certain |evel of

uncertainty on the people that are trying
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to put the systems in place which as a --
you know, the result of which is that the
people who we're putting into place for
have the sanme concerns and are less likely
to buy into the inplenentation of the
system So it's something 1'd like to see
nore conmuni cati on on.

VI CE- CHAI RVAN DeCGREGORI O You raise a
good point. Let nme just ask Conmm ssioner
Martinez because | think the Departnment of
Justice was involved in the devel opnent of

COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Yeah. No. |
think it's an extent point that M.
Gal | agher makes. And | think certainly we
had taken that responsibility very
seriously to engage in constant

communi cations with our Federal partners at

126

In this particular instance, M.
Gal | agher, the working group that we pulled
together actually included representation
fromthe Ofice of Gvil Rights, the
Department Justice, Hans von Spakovsky, who
I think is the HAVA, | don't have Hans'
exact title, but he's the HAVA point
person, if you will, in the Ofice of Cvil
Ri ghts he was at the table.

I don't want to represent that
this reflects his opinion because that
woul d be an injustice to M. von Spakovsky
and his colleagues at DQJ, they'll have to
make that determ nation accordingly. But
we were very careful in assuring he was at
the table when we did all this guidance.
MR. GALLAGHER: Do you think there wll
be a point where they will actually sign

off on the quidelines that the EAC
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officially puts out as their opinion?
COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Good questi on.
And | don't know the answer. Qoviously,

their enforcement authority kicks in once

127

the deadlines cone into play. They have
civil enforcement authority under Title 111
and the guidance that we issue will be
instructive to hel ping them determ ne what
i s necessary enforcenment action, if any.

COW SSI ONER SOARI ES: Madam Chair ?

CHAIR HI LLMAN: Conmi ssi oner Soari es.

COW SSI ONER SOARIES:  This is our
first guidance, which neans that we are
establishing precedent; that's why it's
i mportant how we juxtapose our guidance to
the future potential direction of Justice
is subject to working through this process.

And | think what the Conmi ssioner
said is that the first level was to invite
the Justice Departnent to sit at the table.
Secondly, the Advisory Conmittee has to
concur and has input on our guidance and
the Justice Departnment is part of that
conmi ttee.
But | want to really be clear in

di stingui shing between the issuance of this
gui dance and any other comunication that's

ever gone out from EAC. Because the

128

gui dance as descri bed by our general

counsel is subject to a devel opnent process
that, for instance, our best practices. So
I want to differentiate between anything

el se we've really done and this. And how

we do this will set a precedent for future

gui dance issuance. So | take your point.
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8 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Just one nore point of

9 clarification, there really is no
10 requirenent in the Help America Vote Act
11 that the Justice Departnent sign off on our
12 gui dance before it's issued. It's
13 voluntary guidance. And it's up to the
14 state to use it as best it wants.
15 Ckay. Conmi ssioner Martinez
16 before | turn the m ke over to you, | do
17 have a question for the states about the
18 cost of developing and inplenmenting the
19 system and projected costs for naintaining
20 it. And then of course, in the situation
21 of Massachusetts where you've been doing
22 this, what you found your nmintenance costs
23 have been. Maybe we'll start w th Rhode
24 I sl and.
129
1 M5. RUGE ERC.  Sure. CQur overall cost
2 to inplenent the system was about
3 $2.8 mllion and we have given the |oca
4 boards everything. | mean, we went in and
5 we installed every piece of hardware.
6 mean, we routinely have a networKking
7 specialist on state payroll that goes out
8 and nakes the rounds to the cities and
9 towns to nmake sure the printers are

10 working, if they forgot their password,

11 their boxes, all that stuff.

12 So we imagi ne that what we had

13 hoped to do, because the Secretary of State
14 is the Chief State Election Oficial, and
15 we had planned the HAVA funds so that we

16 woul d al ways have noney in reserve and we
17 woul d use that noney to naintain the cost.
18 Now, we've had sonme issues with

19 our state budget office who wants to spend
20 the HAVA noney faster than the Secretary of
21 State wants to spend it. But that's pretty
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22 much our garme plan and we pretty much see

23 it noving out in that track that the state

24 will always support and maintain. | nean,
130

1 the RINET-MUNI is $100,000 a year for that

2 cl osed, private Internet connection. W've

3 just piggybacked onto the Departnent of

4 Heal th and we have a managenent systemin

5 the state on their closed Internet system

6 And that's what we are using. So we have

7 found resources. And again, we have a very

8 robust IT departnent within the Secretary

9 of State, so that will help us with a |ot

10 of the IT concerns to keep these 39 cities

11 and towns, alnpbst 100 users, operating.

12 But we believe we have enough noney

13 budgeted that way that we will never spend

14 all the noney, that there will always be

15 that reserve gaining interest that we wll

16 use to nmintain and repl ace equi pnent.

17 CHAIR HILLMAN: And | realize that the

18 state has -- the State of Rhode I|sland has

19 put sone funds in, but it |ooks |ike about

20 one-third of the HAVA dollars that you've

21 recei ved have gone into the -- or going

22 into your database?

23 M5. RUGE ERO That is just about.

24 Keeping in mnd that we already have an
131

1 optical scanning voting equi pment system

2 So we were just looking to pick up an

3 accessi ble piece, so that we can devote a

4 lot of attention to the voter registration

5 system

6 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Thank you. New Jersey.

7 MR GALLAGHER Qurs are a little bit

8 hi gher, actually. And just to conpare it

9 apples to apples, | think you really need
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to see exactly what it is you're
i mpl ementi ng and buyi ng when you hear these
nunbers. And not knowing that. But it's
costing us about $14.8 mllion to put in a
Statewi de Voter registration system
complete with all of the equiprment out at
the county level, servers, PCs,
connections, everything.

On top of that $14.8 mllion, we
have -- | have estimated with absolutely no

foundati on whatever, but | have estinated

we'll spend about another million dollars
in equipnment that we have not yet -- we
don't know what we need yet. | think the

original survey was done about a year and a

132

hal f ago. County offices have expanded
We're out there doing surveys to find out
what their needs are. This county has four
nore people, so they need four nore PCs;
this county has six nore people, so they
need six nmore PCs and so forth.

W al so have conmitted to counties
because of the fear | spoke of in ny
testinmony early, that, you know, what
happens when the system goes down, | can't
print my poll books, what do | do? W are
providing them an additional server so
there's actually two servers going out to
each of the 21 counties, one to handle the
SVRS, the application itself, which wll
reside resident on their server, and then a
server for which they can print off of it,
print server, because the first server
didn't really have the capacity to handl e
both the printing capabilities and the
dat abase capabilities.

So | expect there will be about

anot her 500,000 to a million dollars in
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24 addi ti onal hardware costs. | anticipate

133

1 there will be an additional million dollars
2 in comunication line costs, who needs a T1
3 line. They still deliver their mail, you

4 know, walking it across the street. They

5 don't know what e-mmil is, that kind of

6 thing. So there's those issues we have to
7 contend with. Then putting infrastructure
8 in place to support those comunication

9 I'ines.
10 So I'm guessing there may be
11 another mllion or two on top of the 14, 8
12 that | originally stated
13 Now, here's another cost, though,
14 that nost people don't look to and | would
15 hi ghly encourage the federal governnent to
16 consi der additional funding on an ongoi ng
17 basis after the January one inplenentation
18 date, now that we've put these extra --

19 because we've put an architecture in place
20 that consists of all these additiona
21 servers and all this additional equipnent,
22 now there's a support nechani sm that needs
23 to be put in place for those on an ongoing
24 basis, their communication |ines and

134

1 whatnot. And so as not to unfairly burden
2 the counties with that expense, since quite
3 frankly, this has been forced upon them we
4 need to |l ook at funding scenarios that help
5 them neet those ongoing costs.

6 And just to clarify, the 14.8

7 mllion, two mllion of that is for two

8 subsequent years of support. So actually,
9 the systemitself is only about 12 mllion
10 or so.
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CHAIR HI LLMAN. Ckay. Il ahonma.

SECRETARY SANDERSON: Madam Chair, |'m
just the local Election Board Secretary
there, so | really don't have, fortunately
I think, much information on what it takes
to run a system But | think our initia
costs were conparable to the figures that
were nentioned previously, but | have no
i dea what they are today.

CHAIR HI LLMAN: Massachusetts.

M5. TASSINARI: Wth our initia
system | believe the cost started at
around 5 mllion and then with litigation

afterwards, probably increased slightly.

135

Qur continued inplenentation costs
do average around $3 million out of the
Secretary's budget, which we have requested
fromthe legislature every year
approxi mately that ampunt. But that anount
al so includes a support to each of the
cities and towns.

W did originally provide them
with all of the hardware and the software
We have done one hardware upgrade since its
initial inplementation and will be | ooking
to do additional hardware upgrades and
maybe provi de some additional equipnment as
the comunities are grow ng.

And we al so staff a help desk.

And our help desk staff also includes a
consul tant that does -- includes a

mai nt enance contract with a company that
does go out and address any issues that are
sof t war e/ hardware problenms, w res, routing
things like that. And just the cost for
the line coming into our office |I think are
one of the npbst expensive yearly

mai nt enance costs because they are directly
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1 connected to our office.

2 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Thank you.

3 Commi ssi oner Marti nez.

4 COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Thank you,

5 Madam Chair. M thanks to all of our

6 panelists. | think the testinmony was

7 excellent in addressing the questions that

8 we were trying to get to.

9 I will be brief in ny questions.

10 I want to start if |I could with the

11 el ection administrators on the panel. And

12 that is, in Question 9 of the guidance, we

13 gi ve language that basically says that the

14 St atewi de Voter Registration Lists should

15 be synchroni zed with |ocal Voter

16 Regi stration Dat abases at | east once every

17 24 hours to ensure that the information is

18 accurate. Doug, in Olahoma County, how

19 does that play for you, just in terns of

20 how you do that?

21 SECRETARY SANDERSON: Right now, we

22 only update basically every three days.

23 And so it's going to be a mmjor undertaking

24 but we're going to get it done and we'll
137

1 basically have a systemthat will update

2 within the 24-hour tinme frame. But it's a

3 significant change for us.

4 COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Jan, are y'all

5 realtimng in Rhode Island?

6 M5. RUGERI: It's realtine.

7 MR, GALLAGHER: New Jersey's is

8 conceptually realtine. And our election

9 officials just were not confortable with

10 having a longer lead tine. They wanted

11 i medi ate response fromthe state on

12 verifications fromour |ists and whatnot.
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COMM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ: M chel e?

M5. TASSINARI: Qurs is a realtine
dat abase, as well.

COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Thank you.
Question 10 of the Draft Quidance, the
first paragraph states that, "States should
coordi nate the Statew de Voter Registration
Lists with other agency databases, for
exanpl e, voter registration agencies as
defined by the NVRA that may contain
information relevant to the Statew de Voter

Regi stration List."” Doug, in Cklahoma

138

County, how does that play for you?

SECRETARY SANDERSON: Well, as you nay
have noticed, | mentioned we get our
Corrections Departnent information fromthe
County Court Clerk. And the reason we do
that is because the state conputerized
system didn't work.

When the state -- we at one tine
did get the information electronically from
the state Corrections Departnent directly,
but the data that they gave us was not the
sort of data that we needed, because it
wasn't specific enough, didn't give us
speci fic enough detail on the felony
convictions, on the length of the felony
convictions and stuff like that.

And | think you'll see that also
with the driver's license situations in
nmany states. W get information from our
state Departnent of Public Safety on
driver's license for people who have
surrendered an Okl ahona driver's |icense
outside the state of Oklahoma. However, so

far, let's just say we're still in

139
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1 negoti ati ons about trying to get our state

2 el ecti on dat abase hooked up with the

3 Department of Public Safety.

4 COW SSI ONER MARTINEZ: Al right. Jan

5 how - -

6 M5. RUGE ERO. What we are doing in

7 Rhode Island is, as far as Departnent of

8 Health, we have a systemw th El ecti oNet

9 where we've worked out with the Departnent

10 of Health where they will periodically send

11 us the electronic transm ssion of all death

12 records.

13 The systeminternally, ElectioNet

14 is the one who sought those and dropped

15 theminto the potential appropriate cities

16 and towns where those voters m ght have

17 been registered. Wth ElectioNet, when a

18 user turns on that system there's a

19 rem nder screen and it tells them

20 everything they've got waiting for them

21 whether it's Departnent of Health notices,

22 court cancellations for convicted felons or

23 driver's license transactions that becane

24 voter registrations. So they have these
140

1 pronpt screens. So that's how we're going

2 to handl e Departnent of Health.

3 Ri ght now, we only take felony

4 convictions fromthe courts. Wen | |eave

5 here, I will go back to Rhode Island to

6 testify to be able to expand that to get a

7 better source for felony convictions where

8 we can track all the infornation.

9 Again, it would be handled the

10 same way. The database woul d be picked by

11 Covansys or PCC, nerged into our ElectioNet

12 system and then just spun off every

13 nmorning to the right city or town in the
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rem nder screen.

W're in the final changes now of
el ectroni c transm ssions of voter
registrations taken at DW. \Wen sonebody
is applying for a driver's license, that
whole file will cone over electronically at
the end of every day. Again, we have a
rem nder screen. The registration from DW
is only an application at that point. W
don't take that authority away from | oca

board of canvassers. It cones over as a

141

reminder. It will be a split screen

The person that's trying to
register, they would validate it, make sure
it's not a duplicate registration, accept
or reject. W are not asking DW to pass
upon the validity of any voter
registration. Everything that's processed
at DW will conme over electronically. W
are assured that way everything will cone
over. There will be no data entries on the
|l ocal level. The local boards love it. |
mean, they're saving thousands of key
strokes in putting all these records in.

So we have integrated -- the
Secretary mentioned we have |egislation, as
far as other agencies, social service
agenci es, whatnot, it's such an expensive
process and security and equi prment and
whatnot, to bring another agency on board
to send information electronically, that if
it's an agency only doing five or six
registrations quarterly, we wouldn't be
| ooki ng at that agency. But we're going to

start tracking. And any agencies that are

142

going to show a significant nunber, then we
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2 bring them on board for electronic

3 transm ssion as well.

4 MR, GALLAGHER: New Jersey's

5 i npl enentation plan actually calls for five
6 DI A, Direct Inpact Agency Integrations. W
7 are currently in the process of neeting

8 with each of those agencies and maki ng sure
9 that we can do -- that their systems can

10 accept, you know, sone type of interface so
11 that we can pull that data.

12 So far, we've been pretty

13 successful in those neetings. Nobody seens
14 to think there's a mmjor issue. Sonetines
15 there is the issue of well, do we take a
16 flat file and bunp up against it on a

17 peri odi c basis, maybe once a day or

18 what ever, versus a realtinme interface

19 whi ch then, quite frankly, nmakes your

20 systens -- you know your system could

21 actually -- the verification of
22 regi strations could be slowed, not the
23 system but verification of
24 re-registrations could be slowed if their

143

1 systemis down, if one of your DI A systens
2 is dowmn. So we're trying to bal ance those
3 and find the appropriate balance so that we
4 get inmedi ate response

5 COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ: Right. Mchele
6 in Massachusetts?

7 M5. TASSINARI: | n Massachusetts, RNV

8 the applications cone over electronically

9 in a batch file. And then wthin our

10 office we sort the batches. And simlar to
11 Rhode 1sl and, they have pronpt screens in
12 the norning that, you know, you have these
13 pendi ng applications to process.

14 And for the RNV applications, the
15 signatures are actually stored
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electronically as well, so that the |oca
election official can view a signature
which is something that's been added fairly
recently. Prior to that, it would be just
the regular app. The information cane over
and if they had need to view the signature,
we'd have to get them the piece of paper
fromthe Registry. The storage of the

el ectroni ¢ signature through the Registry

144

is something that's fairly new.

Wth death records, we're not
connected to the Departnent of Public
Health, but we regularly get disks from
them of their deaths. And then we sort it
for the cities and towns. We don't send it
to them el ectronically just because we want
themto be able to verify the information
and there may be nore than one place that
it could be a possible death to be renpved.
But we do encourage the local election
officials to also work with their |oca
funeral hones and the |ocal hospitals.

The place we have the npbst probl em
unfortunately, are on the border cities and
towns, where a person may have died in
another state and it wasn't reported that
they lived in Massachusetts if the hospita
was closer in the other state

Wth our felony records, our
felony law is sonething that's fairly new
that we've been working with the Crimna
Hi story Systens Board to figure out the

access to that type of information since it

145

is governed by statute as to who can have

access and how to get that access and what
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type of release you have to sign to get
t hat access.

COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ: M chael , when
your systemis up and running, wll you be
able to have your local election officials
on election day have a laptop that they can
verify or that they can pull up actual, the
actual official list of registered voters
for that federal election?

MR, GALLAGHER: That is not in the
current inplermentation plans, although it
is something we've tal ked about and we have
di scussed and we hope to inplenment after we
get the systemin first.

COMM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Jan, any
t houghts on that?

M5. RUGE ERO | agree. Wen we
deci ded what the priorities were to get
this inplemented, | mean, that's in the
back of our mind, but not on the fast
track.

COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ: Al right. And

146

what about allowing voters to have access
to, you know, go to a conputer thenselves
and pull up their information and be able
to see, here's ny assigned precinct, here
is where |I'm supposed to vote, et cetera,
is that built into your systenf

MR GALLAGHER Yes. That is in New
Jersey.

COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Jan?

M5. RUGGERGC It is built in. In
fact, in some of the hardware and software
allocated for public inquiry termnals,
plus we have also linked it to our website
where you type your street address, your
polling place will cone up, your ball ot

will come up, your candidates associ ated
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with your ballot, everything with respect
to that particular street address will cone
up on our Internet.

COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Ckay. | will
wap up with Ms. Wiser, and | didn't nean
to ignore you today. | think your
testinmony, your witten testinony is very

compelling. | will just tell you that.

147

And | think it's very beneficial

And | want to address sonething
t hat Conmi ssioner Soaries said earlier
which | think needs sone clarification. |
agree with himthat this sets precedent in
terms of how we conducted this. But in a
sense we chose intentionally to build a
wor king group in this instance of election
officials who were calling us constantly
and DQJ, saying we need sone help to
interpret some of these anbi guous terns.
So we intentionally conprised or built a
wor ki ng group so that it was exclusively
el ection administrators so that we could
get at the first take what are the policy
i ssues that are causing consternation and
frustration as jurisdictions are trying to
build their systens.

So in addressing Conm ssioner
Soaries point, | want to make sure that we
don't send a signal that our precedent is
to avoid the inportant voice of the
advocacy conmunity, voting rights and civil

rights organizations. W do not intend to

148

do that.
I think we've gone out of our way,
in both the chairmanship of M. Soaries and

our current chair, to ensure that those
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st akehol ders absolutely have a place at the
table and are valued in terns of what we're
trying to do.

So | want to say that as an
opening statement. And then also, just to
say that | think, again, | think the
testinony that you submitted is very
hel pful. And | think my m crophone may
have turned off. Can everybody hear ne?
Okay. Good.

Ms. Weiser, what states, if any,
serve as exanples in terns of the matching
protocol s that you suggested? Can you
point to any states in particular? Don't
give nme the bad; give ne the good in terns
of the states that mght have the type of
protocol s that you suggested.

M5. WEISER: Well, there are a nunber
of states that said that they aren't going

to reject the applications.

149

COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Sure. | saw
t hat .

MS. WEISER W haven't had the
opportunity yet, we plan to actually go in
and study the technological way in which
they're going to be conducting the matches.

But | could list the states so far
that we've spoken to that at least wll not
reject the applications, will go and either
seek nmore information fromthe voters or
ask them at the polling place or have them
swear to their eligibility if they can't
find a match. And those include Okl ahons,
Loui si ana, Kansas, Massachusetts that it
nmost |ikely was planning on doing that and
we can -- Del aware, West Virginia,
Tennessee and Connecti cut.

There are a nunber of states that
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19 haven't decided what they're going to do

20 with the matching protocols yet. | think
21 that a guidance on this would be
22 extraordinarily useful at this tine and it
23 won't, | don't believe it will slow down
24 what states are already doing.
150

1 And | wanted to just also thank

2 you for expressing an interest in including
3 nore groups representing voters' interests
4 and | hope that perhaps in future gui dances
5 that you mght consider also bringing such
6 groups in earlier in the process as well.

7 COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ: It goes without
8 saying, | think that's what we were trying
9 to convey is that that will happen. In

10 this instance, we felt this was

11 appropriate. Plus, we built in a big

12 wi ndow of comment, essentially, so we still
13 have another four or five weeks before we
14 even consider going final. So yes. But |
15 think your point is very well taken.

16 And if you will, M. Wiser,

17 refresh my nmenory as to NVRA obligations in
18 terns of, there are obligations under NVRA
19 for local jurisdictions to go and
20 suppl ement informati on when a voter
21 regi sters and they have not given conplete
22 information, isn't there an obligation
23 under NVRA for jurisdictions to go and get
24 the complete record, if you will?

151

1 M5. VEI SER:  There are such

2 obligations. | unfortunately, don't have

3 the NVRA with ne.

4 COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  And | don't

5 either. And that's fine. But that plays
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into some of your suggestions, as well, in
that again, we are not obviating, we are
not in any way elimnating the obligations
that currently exist for election

jurisdictions under NVRA. So | wll sinply

reiterate that point. | just wonder if you
have -- |'ve probably gone way over ny
time.

CHAIR HI LLMAN:  Yes, you have, sir.
COW SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Ckay. |
usual ly get that stern conment there from
the Chair.

So ny last question, do you have
any comments, if you will, regarding the
top-down versus bottom up discussion we've
been having, particularly during the first
panel ? M. Weiser.

MS. WEISER W haven't taken a

position on the top-down versus bottom up.

152

We do agree that a nore central systemis
nore consistent with the |language or with
what the intent of the statute was. W
don't have a view at this point as to the
extent to which bottomup systens can
comply with and whether in sone
circunstances they mght be the better way
to go. So we don't have a view on that
yet.

COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Thank you.

MR. GALLAGHER Can | nmmke a coment on
New Jersey's architecture with regard to
that statement? The way, in New Jersey,
the way we're kind of convinced ourselves
that we are in full conpliance with HAVA is
al though the data is collected locally and
passed to the state on a conceptually
realtime basis, it is at the state |evel

that the DI A checks are done. And once
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20 those checks are conpleted, they are then

21 passed back down to the counties.
22 Unl ess there's a catastrophic
23 failure of the main system only at that
24 point would the locals then use their |oca
153

1 systemto generate those poll books. They
2 are using the state system

3 So even though the data is being
4 collected and admi nistered locally, it only
5 beconmes an actual conplete voter

6 regi strati on when those D A checks are

7 done. And so therefore, the state system
8 is the systemof record, if you will, and

9 is a centralized system

10 COWM SSI ONER MARTI NEZ:  Thank you.

11 CHAIR HI LLMAN:  Conmi ssi oner Soari es,
12 did you have sonething you wanted to add?
13 COW SSI ONER SOARIES:  Yes. Being a

14 frequent victimof mnmy nane being

15 m smat ched, | would urge us to take very

16 seriously this notion of providing guidance
17 on this matching process. You know, HAVA
18 is, | think, defined by sone as hope

19 America votes and others hinder Anerica
20 from voting
21 And when | go to check into a
22 hotel and they say |'m not registered
23 al nost every tine | know they put ny first
24 name |ast and ny last nane first and |eave

154

1 out the mddle initial, if you decapitalize
2 the F, you can't get an exact nmatch.

3 And this rush to verify could

4 underni ne voting rights in unprecedented

5 ways. And so | really do appreciate the

6 Brennan Center's work, not just on this

7 but on other work that we've done together
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and | would really hope that we would take
t hese recommendati ons very seriously.

CHAIR HI LLMAN: Indeed, we will. To
the panelists, thank you all very nuch for
taking your tine for your very thorough,
complete and insightful presentations. W
appreciate it.

The next panel, we reserved tine
for menmbers of the public to register who
wanted to provide comrents on the proposed
guidance. |I'mgoing to call the nanes of
the four people who did register. | want
to see if those individuals are here now
Secretary Mary Kiffrmeyer? Ms. Lillie
Coney? Thank you. Dr. Sheila Parks. And
Ms. Jeannette Sineco (phonetic). |Is

Jeannette Sineco fromthe League of Wnen

155

Voters here?

Ckay. We had indicated that that
portion of our hearing would begin at 3:20.
W are very close to 3:20. And | think I
woul d have provided Secretary Kiffneyer the
opportunity to go first. But | think that
we can get through the first two persons
who are here, and hopefully by that tine,
we will be at 3:20 and hopefully the other
two presenters will be in attendance. |If
not, we'll take a short break and hope that
they arrive to include their presentation

So bearing your indul gence
Commi ssi oners, we don't have to break and
then break up conversations to get people
to be back in their seats.

The public comrent period was
designed for public participation.
Pursuant to the public notice for this
hearing, menbers of the public or

organi zati ons were contacted and were told
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22 that they would be given three mnutes of

23 hearing time for comrent. All groups and
24 persons have preregi stered and have been
156

1 contacted regarding their participation.

2 Comrents will be strictly limted
3 to three mnutes to ensure the fullest

4 participation possible. And the

5 Conmi ssioners will not be asking questions
6 of the persons during this public coment

7 period tinme.

8 Now, | might be a mnute or two

9 fast, but | have 3:15. And | guess we will
10 go in al phabetical order. So I will call
11 on Ms. Lillie Coney to nake the first

12 presentati on.

13 M5. CONEY: Thank you. M nane is

14 Lillie Coney and | am Associate Director of
15 the Electronic Privacy Infornmation Center
16 | ocated in Washington DDC. EPIC is a

17 public interest research center established
18 in 1994 to focus public attention on

19 energing civil liberties issues as they

20 related to information technology and to

21 protect privacy and the First Amendnent and
22 constitutional values.

23 It is EPIC s position that

24 conmpliance with Section 303(a) with HAVA

157

1 shoul d i nclude transparency, privacy and

2 security for voter registration

3 information, while at the sane tinme meeting
4 the challenge of realtine authentication of
5 voters during an el ection.

6 Transparency or open government

7 can be acconplished by public neetings,

8 public rul e making, public notices,
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9 reasonabl e public coment periods, access

10 to rul e naking proceedi ngs and open records
11 |l aws. The sanme process that's being used
12 by the EAC should be replicated in each

13 state and county as they nove forward.

14 The start of good privacy

15 practices for the purpose of voter

16 registration systens begins with the

17 collection of voter registration

18 information. First and forenost, caution
19 shoul d be taken when using information that
20 was not collected specifically for voter
21 registration purposes to clarify or correct
22 t hese dat abases.
23 The core principles of privacy
24 protection in our current conmunication age

158

1 is based on fair information practices or

2 Fl Ps.

3 FIPs dictate that the best source
4 of information are the voters thensel ves

5 Voters' registration applications should

6 limt or retain only the information

7 necessary for voter participation. [If FIPs
8 principles in voter registration and voter
9 aut hentication processes are foll owed, many
10 other conplications and problens found with
11 voter roll purges, felony roll purges, as
12 wel | as disenfranchises that occur on

13 el ection day could be resol ved

14 Security is also vital in any

15 conmputeri zed system Conputer security

16 shoul d be approached as an end-to-end task
17 that should include all the hardware,

18 software, as well as training of

19 i ndividuals that will be associated with

20 the process of voter registration

21 The current proposal which allows
22 for checking and verification of voter
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23 registration by using driver's |icense

24 vehi cl e or databases, as well as other
159

1 state databases should be carefully

2 consi dered because of the inplications of

3 fal se positives or false negatives. None

4 of the processes that use ot her databases

5 shoul d be done automatedly. They shoul d

6 all require human interventi on before any

7 changes are nade to records.

8 The process that allow the

9 comparing of information on nonvoter

10 rel ated systems when found to be of sone

11 benefit should not have that infornmation

12 treated as if it was, in fact, authentic

13 It should be known that the threats or risk
14 to one system can al so inpact the voter

15 registration system |If there are

16 vul nerabilities on the driver's license

17 record systemor on the death record

18 systens, that could be used to underm ne

19 the effectiveness of voter registration on
20 el ecti on day.

21 I have witten testinony | would
22 like to ask that the Commission allow ne to
23 have inserted into the record that can

24 expound much nore broadly on the things
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1 that 1've tal ked about. Thank you for this
2 opportunity.

3 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Thank you very much.

4 Dr. Parks.

5 DR PARKS: You know, with the racism
6 that's so ranpant in this country and our

7 prisons and jails being filled with people
8 of color and | ow incone people of al

9 color, | sit here and wonder why we're

10 tal ki ng about purging felons fromthe
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voting list, unless it's once again, to
keep on disenfranchi sing people of color
and | ow i ncome peopl e.

Now, | know that the law is now,
for exanple, in sone states felons can vote
no matter what, even while they're in
prison. | know that in Vernont, in one of
those states, even nurderers --

CHAIR HI LLMAN: Ma'am if you would
just slow down and speak a little nore
slowy.

DR PARKS: So |I'm wondering why
they're nore disenfranchi senent here, it

| ooks to ne like purging felons. And is
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this going to be across the whole country.

Last night | had the pleasure of
listening to Jesse Jackson, Jr., and he
wants HAVA dismantled and | want to really
agree with him Let's dismantle this
program and get a Constitutional anmendnent
that gives every person in this country a
right to vote.

Kenneth Lay, | think is stil
wal king the streets. DT Technol ogy, which
are the people, the Bendons, that purged
100,000 plus in Florida, supposed felons,
in 2002 to '04, what's going to happen to
compani es |ike that?

And Choi ce Point which is now
going to be the conmpany in California doing
this kind of work just bought DT
Technologies. So it seens to me we're
going to have nore purging and nore purging
and nore disenfranchi senent and nore
di senfranchi senent .

Then | hear Rhode |sland saying
that Dell is the computer conpany that's

going to be used in that state. And | know
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1 that Dell is one of the highest

2 contributors to the Republican party that

3 exists in the corporations. So | think now
4 we've got Dell, now we've got Diebold, now
5 we' ve got ES&S running the vote in this

6 country.

7 And as | understand this, voter

8 fraud is a very snmall part of what happened
9 in 2000 and 2004, not to mention 2002. So
10 I want to know why you're |ooking at voter
11 fraud and not looking at all the electronic
12 voting fraud that happened

13 I find it particularly egregious
14 that Onio is sitting here telling us how

15 they're going to run an el ection wthout

16 comrenti ng about all the disenfranchi senent
17 that went on there in that state.

18 It seens to me there are a |ot of
19 felons and murderers and in the highest
20 echel ons of power in this country and they
21 are the ones that are destroying this
22 country so that denocracy is dead and, you
23 know, destroying our beautiful planet Earth
24 and | think you need to |ook very, very
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1 carefully at purging these lists.

2 CHAIR HI LLMAN: Dr. Parks, thank you.

3 | just want to check again to see if

4 Secretary Kiffneyer or Jeannette Sineco

5 have joined us here

6 We are running a little early. So
7 we will take a 10-minute break and see if

8 they appear by 3:30. |If they are not here
9 by 3:30, we will make a decision about how
10 we continue. Thank you.

11 (Proceedings interrupted.)
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CHAIR HI LLMAN: Let ne just ask if M.
Jeannette Sineco is here? Okay. It
appears that the two people who were
schedul ed to present will not be with us.

| would like before we concl ude
these hearings to call to everyone's
attention that comments on the draft
gui dance for the Statew de Voter
Regi stration Lists can be presented to the
El ection Assistance Conmi ssion before 5:00
p.m, Eastern tinme on May 25. So we have
about another four weeks, four and a half

weeks for people to provide their coments
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and opinions on this proposed guidance

The guidance is posted on the
website of the Election Assistance
Conmi ssion. And that website is
wwv. eac. Gov. We did also publish the draft
gui dance in the Federal Register. The
postal mailing address for the EAC, as well
as our e-mmil address, are posted on our
website

And we encourage and wel cone
comrent on this guidance. And with that,
our hearings are comng to a close. | ask
my comm ssioners if you have any fina
comrents before we pull this to a close?

Thank you all very much. The
heari ngs are conpl et ed.

(Wher eupon, these proceedi ngs were

concluded at 3:36 p.m)
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